
STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 1, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE ON

BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington^ D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to adjournment, on yesterday, at
10 a.m., in the caucus room of the Senate Office Building, Senator
Duncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Gore (substitute for Bark-
ley) , Adams (l>roxy for Costigan), Couzens, Townsend, and Golds-
borough (substitute for Norbeck).

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver, David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee; and
Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee; Eldon Bisbee,
Alfred E. Mudge, Joseph B. Lynch, and C. Horace Tuttle, of Rush-
more, Bisbee & Stern, and, also William Dean Embree and A. Donald
MacKinnon, of Milbank, Tweed, Hope & Webb, counsel representing
the Chase National Bank and the Chase Corporation; Martin Con-
boy, counsel for Albert H. Wiggin.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order. Mr.
Pecora, you may proceed.

TESTIMONY OF ALBERT H. WIGGIN—Eesumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Wiggin, in the course of your testimony yes-
terday

Mr. WIGGIN (interposing). Mr. Pecora, might I interrupt for a
moment to make a short statement?

Mr. PECORA. Surely.
Mr. WIGGIN. I want to make clear that the directors in the family

corporations were not stockholders except the family; that Mr.
McGarrah, for example, was not a stockholder. I want to make
that point clear. I t is also a fact and I would like to have made
clear at this point that Mr. McGarrah has been very inactive, has
not been in the meetings of directors since 1920, I think.

Mr. PECORA. What meetings are you speaking of?
Mr. WIGGIN. The directors of the Shermar Corporation. That

is all that I wanted made clear.
Senator COUZENS. He just had qualifying shares ?
Mr. WIGGIN. He did not have to have any.
Senator TOWNSEND. DO you say that he did not have to have any

shares at all in order to be a director?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Mr. BISBEE. NO, sir; not under the New York law.
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Mr. WIGGIN. Pardon me, Mr. Pecora, for interrupting you, but
I wanted that point made clear.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Senator COUZENS. Before you begin your examination this morn-

ing, Mr. Pecora, let me ask a question.
Mr. PECORA. Certainly.
Senator COUZENS. Some days ago, Mr. Wiggin, you gave us a list

of officers, employees, and others who were with your bank and who
had been former bant examiners. Do you recall that?

Mr. WIGGIN. I remember giving it from memory; yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. I think we were then only referring to national

bank examiners.
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. I have a telegram which indicates that there

was a former State bank examiner, and former deputy superin-
tendent of banks, by the name of Mr. Arthur Pyterman who went
with a bank. Was he with your company or bank?

Mr. WIGGIN. He is with us.
Senator COUZENS. All right.
Mr PECORA. Have you the details and figures on the Sinclair

Consolidated matter now?
Mr. WIGGIN. Mr. Pecora, as I understand, you want the details of

the figures on the Sinclair Consolidated Oil Corporation matter.
Mr. PECORA. On the Sinclair Consolidated Oil Corporation com-

mon stock trading account.
Mr. WIGGIN. I don't think it was a trading account. I think it

was an underwriting of stock. The other account was the trading
account, a small one.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. WIGGIN. The agreement was dated October 25, 1928, and it

was between Arthur W. Cutten, Blair & Co., Inc., Chase Securi-
ties Corporation, Shermar Corporation, and Harry F. Sinclair. The
Shermar Corporation was given an interest of 94,166% shares in the
syndicate formed for the purpose of purchasing 1,130,000 shares of
the common capital stock of the Sinclair Consolidated Oil Corpora-
tion. On December 24,1928, the Shermar's participation was reduced
to 84,750 shares.

Mr. PECORA. YOU say it was reduced to that figure.
Mr. WIGGIN. TO that figure of 84,750 shares. On December 31,

1928, the Shermar Corporation paid in $1,125,000. On March 18,
1929, the Shermar Corporation received interest of $18,781.09, and
profits of $877,654.25, which, after distribution to the participants,
left the Shermar Corporation's share of the profits $602,363.41. The
Shermar Corporation received this interest in the syndicate from
Arthur W. Cutten, and no part of such interest came from Chase
Securities Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. Have you the underwriting agreement that was en-
tered into by the various participants?

Mr. WIGGIN. I haven't it, but I will find out if it is here. [After
consulting an associate:] We haven't it here but we can get it.

Mr. PECORA. Have you the communication by which the Shermar
Corporation was invited to participate in this account?

Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
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Mr. PEOORA. Have you any of the documents that were entered
into by the various participants in this account?

Mr. WIGGIN. We haven*t anything here, but we can get anything
you may want.

Mr. PECORA. I understood that they were to be obtained for us.
Mr. WIGGIN. Well, I don't think it was so understood.
Mr. PECORA. I called for them yesterday forenoon, or afternoon

when I last examined you on this account.
Mr. CONBOY. What you wanted was information with respect to

the accounts as we understood.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I wanted all the information.
Mr. CONBOY. YOU mean that you want the documents in addition?
Mr. PECORA. The documents, yes; which would be the best evi-

dence.
Mr. CONBOY. We will get them.
Mr. PECORA. Have you got them in Washington, here, now?
Mr. WIGGIN. I don't think so, but we will get them for you.
Mr. PECORA. Who was the manager of that account?
Mr. WIGGIN. Mr. Cutten.
Mr. PECORA. What is his business?
Mr. WIGGIN. YOU asked me that yesterday.
Mr. PECORA. Yes, I know.
Mr. WIGGIN. I think he is an investor.
Mr. PECORA. And had you previously gone into any underwriting

syndicates with Mr. Cutten?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. Had any one of your family corporations gone into

any such account previously with Mr. Cutton?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall the names of them ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think he was the manager of the Armour account.

That is the only one I recall.
Mr. PECORA. Was that formed prior to October of 1928?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think so, but I will have to make sure of it. But

T think so.
Mr. PECORA. Well, will you give the subcommittee such details

with regard to this underwriting syndicate as you recall?
Mr. WIGGIN. Of this one I have been talking about?
Mr. PECORA. This one affecting the issue of the common stock of

the Sinclair Consolidated Oil Corporation.
Mr. WIGGIN. Well, I don't recall anything more than I have

stated. And I did not recall this until I got the information. I have
no recollection of the details of it.

Mr. PECORA. Who were the brokers that handled the account?
Mr. WIGGIN. I will find out [inquiring of an associate]. The

question was, who handled the account?
Mr. PECORA. Who were the brokers that handled the account?
Mr. WIGGIN. Well, I am not sure. Apparently there were several

brokers that handled the business.
Mr. PECORA. Give the names of those you recall.
Mr. WIGGIN. Janney & Co., Kissel, Kinnicutt & Co.; J . & W.

Seligman & Co.; Spencer-Trask & Co. On the trading account you
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will remember it was E. F. Hutton & Co. that sent the check, so I
suppose they may hate been in it.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know what proportion of the entire issue of
the common stock of the Sinclair Consolidated Oil Corporation this
underwriting account was formed to acquire?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not.
Mr. PECORA. What commitments, if any, did the Shermar Corpora-

tion make?
Mr. WIGGIN. I t made commitments of 84,750 shares.
Mr. PECORA. Did the Shermar Corporation actually at any time

put up any moneys against that commitment ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Oh, yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much?
Mr. WIGGIN. They paid in $1,125,000 on December 31, 1928.
Mr. PEOORA. DO you know the terms of the underwriting?
Mr. WIGGIN. I haven't it in amounts at all.
Mr. PECORA. YOU can get it from the documents, I take it?
Mr. WIGGIN. I assume so.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, you have said that on March 18, 1929, the

Shermar Corporation received interest amounting to $18,781.09, and
profits aggregating $877,654.25. At least those are the figures that
I took down from your answer. Are they correct?

Mr. WIGGIN. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. • You also said that out of that sum of $877,654.25 the

Shermar Corporation paid out some moneys, leaving a net profit to
itself of something like six hundred and odd thousand dollars.

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. For what purposes were those moneys paid out?
Mr. WIGGIN. They were paid out to subparticipants.
Mr. PECORA. TO the subparticipants of the Shermar Corporation ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who were those subparticipants?
Mr. WIGGIN. Janney & Co.; Kissel, Kinnicutt & Co.; J. & W.

Seligman & Co.; Spencer, Trask & Co.; H. G. Freeman; D. E.
Holmes; Frank Callahan; and the Rolinson Company.

Mr. PECORA. IS that Frank Callahan the same man who was an
officer of the Chase Bank or the Chase Securities Corporation?

Mr. WIGGIN. Exactly.
Mr. PECORA. Who granted these subparticipations to these

interests ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I understand that the participations to the brokers

whose names I have read off to you were allotted at the request of
Blair & Co. I assume that the remainder of the allotments were
made at my suggestion.

Mr. PECORA. Well, what allotments were made at your suggestion?
Mr. WIGGIN. I do not know definitely, you understand. This is

not clear in my mind.
Mr. PECORA. What was the reason for any subparticipations being

granted by the Shermar Corporation?
Mr. WIGGIN. Just to be helpful to the key men of the institution.
Mr. PECORA. Helpful to key men?
Mr. WIGGIN. Of the institution; yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. In what respect were they key men ?
Mr. WIGGIN. They were the active executive officers of the company.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean of the Sinclair Co. ?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO ; of the Chase Securities Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. Well, the Shermar Corporation had nothing to do

with the Chase Securities Corporation, did it?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO; but I was very much interested in having the

men in Chase Securities Corporation make money.
Mr. PECORA. And you gave those men who were connected with

the Chase Securities Corporation a subparticipation in order to
improve their morale, ;so to speak, or what?

Mr. WIGGIN. Hoping it would be successful and that they would
make some money. You see? our Chase Securities Corporation men
at. this period we are speaking of, key men, did not receive large
salaries. They were in great demand, and it was very difficult to
hold them. We wanted them to make money. We wanted them to
make something besides their salaries.

Senator TOWNSEND. What actual service did they render to you
that they should receive such participation?

Mr. WIGGIN. None.
Mr. PECORA. YOU wanted them to make money outside of their

salaries ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And one of the ways by which it was hoped they

might make money wa$ to put them in stock operations?
Mr. WIGGIN. When I had something that
Mr. PECORA [interposing]. That looked like a sure thing?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO ; when I had something that I thought was a good

risk, and they were willing to take some of it, I let them have it.
Mr. PECORA. In this case did they come to you and ask you to let

them have a participation in the Shermar Corporation's interest,
or did you take the initiative in offering it to them ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. Did you do that frequently with officers of the Chase

Securities Corporation?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU invited them to participate in various syndicate

operations and transactions of your family corporations ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Did they put up any actual money?
Mr. WIGGIN. Some of them paid cash and some would have the

corporation advance the money.
Senator COUZENS. For their participation ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir. You understand that the Chase Securities

Corporation was always paid for their share. There was never a
carrying of anybody by Chase Securities Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. HOW did it happen that the Chase Securities Cor-
poration also invited participation in these underwritings by who-
ever it was that originated it ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not know, except that they were dealers.
Mr. PECORA. There were many instances in which the Chase Se-

curities Corporation, or one of its subsidiaries, was a participant
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in a syndicate or joint savings account, together with one of your
family corporations, isn't that so?

Mr. WIGGIN. The family corporations frequently had interests in
the same business that the Chase Securities Corporation was inter-
ested in.

Mr. PECORA. Well, in those instances was the participation of your
family corporations obtained from the Chase Securities Corporation
or any of its subsidiaries?

Mr. WIGGIN. In some cases, undoubtedly.
Mr. PECORA. HOW did that come about?
Mr. WIGGIN. Well, simply that the Chase Securities Corporation

wanted to be relieved of a certain amount of the business. In most
cases they simply sold to the Shermar Corporation at the same price
that they sold to somebody else, and it was convenient for them to
have somebody ready and with good credit and of financial standing
that would give them prompt assistance.

Mr. PECORA. If the Chase Securities Corporation in those cases
wanted to be relieved of a portion of its participation, why did
they participate originally in them to the extent they did?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think they felt it was wise to take things as offered,
and that it would help them in the matter of future business in their
position of financing companies.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know in how many instances in the 5-year
period 1928 to 1932, both inclusive, one of your family corporations
was given a subparticipation in a syndicate account by the Chase
Securities Corporation or its subsidiary?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think I can tell you. I will have to ask for
information.

Mr. PECORA. AH right, if you will tell me.
Mr. WIGGIN. Will you repeat the question?
Mr. PECORA. The committee reporter will read the question to you.

[Which was done.]
Mr. WIGGIN. I only have the figures for the whole period. I will

have to investigate to find out the details, as I only have the whole
period of the Chase Securities Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. DO you mean from 1917 down to 1932, both inclusive?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir. I can give you for that period of 16 years

if it would interest you.
Mr. PECORA. On yesterday in the course of your testimony I asked

you for a breakdown of a certain review that was made by some-
body in your behalf, of the participations of one or other of your
family corporations in syndicate accounts with the Chase Securities
Corporation. I t was indicated that I might have that information
today. Have you got it?

Mr. WIGGIN. NO. I t is in process of preparation, however.
Mr. CONBOY. Yes, Mr. Pecora, it is in process of preparation.
Mr. PECORA. When do you now think it will be available to us ?
Mr. CONBOY. Tomorrow.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Now, Mr. Wiggin, whenever the Chase

Securities Corporation, or its subsidiary, gave a subparticipation to
one of your family corporations in any syndicate account, was it
done by action of the board of directors?

Mr. WIGGIN. I t was done by the executive officers of the securities
company.
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Mr. PECORA. On their own initiative ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were those facts made known in record form to the

board of directors of the Chase Securities Corporation?
Mr. WIGGIN. Oh, I guess so.
Mr. PECORA. Well, reference to the minute books would indicate

whether they were or not.
Mr. WIGGIN. I t was not entered in the minutes, but it was handled

exactly the same as the participation of any other interest.
Mr. PECORA. And what was that?
Mr. WIGGIN. I t was handled exactly the same as any other

interest. I t was not reported in detail in the directors' records;
no, sir,

Mr. PECORA. Who were the executive officers of the Chase Securi-
ties Corporation giving your family corporations such participation,
or such subparticrpation, rather who made those decisions for the
Chase Securities Corporation?

Mr. WIGGIN. The president and vice presidents of the corporation.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, during the years 1928 and 1929 who were

those men ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I can give you a complete list of officers at that date,

or I can give you a list of the active executive officers.
Mr. PECORA. Give the active executive officers, then.
Mr. WIGGIN. In 1929 Mr. Freeman, Mr. Clarkson, Mr. Dodge, Mr.

Callahan. I think those would be the ones that would probably have
made the allotments. There were other officers but I should say
these were the senior officers who would probably do it.

Mr. PECORA. What was the name after Mr. Freeman?
Mr. WIGGIN. Clarkson.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Freeman was one of the officers who, ac-

cording to your testimony yesterday, was indebted to the Shermar
Corporation.

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And Mr. Dodge was another one who was indebted

to the Shermar Corporation?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And Mr. Callahan is the officer whom you mentioned

in your testimony earlier this morning as having been given a sub-
participation by the Shermar Corporation in this profitable under-
writing syndicate that dealt in the Sinclair Consolidated Oil Cor-
poration common stock.

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, has there developed through the years a sys-

tem whereby those executive officers of the Chase Securities Corpora-
tion, in the exercise of their judgment, gave your family corpora-
tions a subparticipation in interests, such as Chase Securities
Corporation Syndicate accounts, and you and your family corpora-
tions gave to those individual officers subparticipations in some of
your syndicate interests?

Mr. WIGGIN. Occasionally.
Mr. PECORA. What was that? A sort of log-rolling scheme?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO. I t was that they wanted to reduce the risk,

the amount of underwriting of the Chase Securities Corporation.
And I also had the theory that those key men should have, that it
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was wise for them to have something besides their salaries. I t did
liot work out that way in the long run, but that was my theory. I
thought where they originated business the best test of that busi-
ness was there own belief in it, and if they were willing to take a
risk in it, it was good business for the Chase Securities Corporation
to go along with it.

Mr. PECORA. Did they originate any of this business?
Mr. WIGGIN. They originated business frequently.
Mr. PECORA. Do you think it is a good thing for executive officers

of financial institutions, who receive adequate salaries for their
work, to also be engrossed in extensive private matters at the same
time?

Mr. WIGGIN. Well, I can only say
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Do you think it makes for greater

effectiveness on their part as officers of financial institutions ?
Mr. WIGGIN. You will understand that this was not a case of heads

I win and tails you lose. They took the risk. It was not a case of
waiting for the profit and then taking a piece of it.

Mr. PECORA. DO you think it was a good thing to put them into
enterprises in which they took financial risks ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think that improved their efficiency or their

effectiveness as officers of the bank or of the security company?
Mr. WIGGIN. That is my theory, that their self-interest made

them better judges of the matter than otherwise.
Mr. PECORA. Did it also work out the same way with you person-

ally? I have in mind definitely these things: You were the execu-
tive head of the Chase National Bank, and also of the securities
affiliate, receiving what I presume you considered adequate com-
pensation for your services as such executive officer, by way both of
salary and bonuses. Now, you had many other interests of your own,
on your individual account, and there were family corporations, and
presumably there were your own personal investments. Do you
think that the magnitude of those private interests of yours was
such as to militate against the amount of service you gave the bank,
or could give the bank?

Mr. WIGGIN. No, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was that?
Mr. WIGGIN. No, sir; not a bit.
Mr. PECORA. Don't you think the job of executive head of the bank

was big enough to require all the time and attention that the individ-
ual who held that job could possibly devote to it within the compass
of 24 hours a day ?

Mr. WIGGIN. They had all my time. Everything I did outside
the bank was done for the purpose of helping the bank.

Mr. PECORA. DO you mean to say that all these syndicate accounts
that the Shermar Corporation, the Murlyn Corporation, and the
Clingston Co., Inc., went into were for the purpose of helping the
bank?

Mr. WIGGIN. They took no time from me.
Mr. PECORA. Their activities were very extensive, weren't they?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir. But they took none of my time whatever.
Mr. PECORA. Who looked after those things for you?
Mr. WIGGIN. I t was a purely bookkeeping arrangement.
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Mr. PECORA. DO you mean that the making of those investments,
the taking of those participations in those various syndicates, the
conduct of the operations in carrying out the purposes of those syn-
dicates, were mere bookkeeping transactions ?

Mr. WIGGIN. They took none of my time whatever.
Mr. PECORA. YOU said they were bookkeeping matters. You did

not really mean that, did you ?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO. The only thing that took time was bookkeeping,

with which I had nothing to do. Nothing else took my time.
Mr. PECORA. Didn't you have to give some thought, some considera-

tion to the matter of taking participation in syndicate enterprises?
Mr. WIGGIN. Apparently not.
The CHAIRMAN. HOW about these three private corporations in the

United States that you had, and the three private corporations that
you had in Canada? Didn't those take any of your time?

Mr. WIGGIN. Not a bit.
Mr. PECORA. Here we have seen from evidence already given by

you that your three family corporations, Shermar, Murlyn, and
Clingston, traded very extensively during the years 1928 to 1932, both
inclusive, in the capital stock of the bank, and that such trading re-
sulted in profits of over 10 million dollars during those 5 years.
Now, I take it, Mr. Wiggin, that the operation of those trades, the
conduct of those accounts, did not take care of themselves but had
to have some guiding genius.

Mr. WIGGIN. All the time that it took was for me to say to the
Chase Securities, " I f it does not interfere in any way with what
you are doing, I would like to buy some " or " I would like to sell
some." That is all the time it took for me.

Mr. PECORA. That did not require a consideration and study of the
market conditions and the mechanism for trading in the capital stock
of the bank?

Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was it as easy as that to make money ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Or to lose it.
Mr. CONBOY. You will recall that there were only 81 purchases in

6 years.
Mr. PECORA. Eighty-one purchases?
Mr. CONBOY. I think, about 141 sales in 6 years.
Mr. PECORA. Purchases of what—bank stock?
Mr. CONBOY. In 6 years.
The CHAIRMAN. HOW much did it amount to in dollars and cents ?
Mr. PECORA. The profits were over $10,000,000. according to the

evidence.
Mr. CONBOY. I am speaking about the number of transactions.
Mr. PECORA. That is only one branch of the activities of these

family corporations. I t has already been testified that they had
participations in many syndicates. Is not that so, Mr. Wiggin?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And none of those activities required your time or

attention ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Not a bit.
Mr. PECORA. Who guided the destinies of these corporations of

yours ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think I did.
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Mr. PECORA. YOU say you think you did, and yet you say it took
no time—none of your time?

Mr. WIGGIN. I t took no time.
Mr. PECORA. I am quite sure you did not have any mechanical

device that caused these companies to function, the way a robot
would.

Mr. WIGGIN. Is this a question?
Mr. PECORA. Well, it is more an observation than a question, I

suppose.
There was considerable correspondence that had to be attended

to in connection with these family corporations of yours and their
interest in these syndicate accounts, was there not ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Oh, some; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When one of your family corporations was invited

to participate in some joint account, or trading account, or syndicate
account, did not the question of acceptance of the offer involve some
consideration of the security?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think I accepted everything that was offered.
Mr. PECORA. Without any question?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think so. I do not remember refusing any.
Mr. PECORA. The acceptance came as a matter of form?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The same thing happened with acceptances by the

Securities Corporation of invitations to participate in syndicates ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Invitations from?
Mr. PECORA. Invitations to.
Mr. WIGGIN. The Chase Securities Corporation?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WIGGIN. That was entirely handled by the president and vice

presidents of the bank.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were the overlord of that company, were you not?
Mr. WIGGIN. I was the senior officer.
Mr. PECORA. Were those acceptances also given as a matter of

form ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I do not think so. I think they studied them.
Mr. PECORA. YOU did not think it was necessary to study yours?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. By the way, Mr. Wiggin, during any of the time you

were the executive head of the Chase National Bank, did that bank
develop a service for its customers designed to aid them in meeting
their income-tax problems?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think we had one officer, or perhaps more, that used
to advise with customers on their income-tax returns.

Mr. PECORA. Was that a rather active department of the bank?
Mr. WIGGIN. I don't know how much of it there was.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know how it functioned ?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO; I do not, except that I do know that people

would ask questions about income tax and were directed to some
officer who was supposed to know about the subject and advise them.

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, did the bank wait for its cus-
tomers to ask the questions, or did the bank itself initiate a service
of that sort and invite customers to take advantage of it?

Mr. WIGGIN. I don't remember that they invited anybody to take
advantage of it.
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Mr. PECORA. Can you find a letter dated August 17,1932, addressed
to a Mr. William Mitchell Kendall? It is known by your identifica-
tion no. 73-21.

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir; I have it.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of such a letter. Will you be good enough to look at it and
tell me if it is a true and correct copy of such a letter1 sent Mr. Ken-
dall by the Chase National Bank?

Mr. CONBOY. This is not sent by the Chase National Bank.
Mr. PECORA. By whom is it sent?
Mr. WIGGIN. Apparently, from the marking, it is sent by Chase

Harris Forbes Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. That was a subsidiary of the Chase Securities Cor-

poration, was it not ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Wholly owned?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I S that a copy of such a letter sent by the Chase Har-

ris Forbes Corporation?
Mr. WIGGIN. I t is a copy of that letter.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it be spread on the

record.
Mr. WIGGIN. YOU understand it is not on a subject on which I am

posted.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered on the record.
(Photostatic copjr of letter dated Aug. 17, 1932, from Chase Har-

ris Forbes Corporation to William Mitchell Kendall, New York, N.Y.,
was received in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 82, Nov.
1, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The letter marked "Committee Exhibit No. 82"
in evidence reads as follows [reading] :

AUGUST 17, 1932.
Mr. WILLIAM MITCHELL KENDALL,

% McKim, Mead & ^Yhite,
101 Park Avenue, New Yoik, y.Y.

DEAR MB. KENDALL: Enclosed is a memorandum telling the story of what
we are trying to do to help our customers establish certain losses which can
be deducted from their income-tax payments. The law passed by the last
Congress has made it very difficult to establish losses this year because losses
through the sale of so-called " taxable securities " can be established only as
an offset against gains, and of course very few people made any profits
which can be used against losses on taxable securities.

Provision has been made, however, which makes it permissible to establish
losses through the sale of municipal and government bonds, both domestic
and foreign. Just why Congress should have allowed losses on foreign political
divisions I do not know, but such is the case.

Where we can we are trying to exchange over into practically the same
security so that the question of safety is not involved and if it saves a few
dollars to the holder it seems to be worth while. The only thing you need to
do is to let me know if it is all right to go ahead and work out, as we can,
what savings! are possible on your next income-tax return.

If you want more details not contained in the memorandum, please do not
hesitate to call upon me.

Very truly yours,
The initials of the signer are " R W. M." Do you know whose

initials they are?
Mr. WIGGIN. I do not know.
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Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with this service that was initiated
apparently by a subsidiary of the bank?

Mr. WIGGIN. No, sir. This is the first I ever heard of it.
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. WIGGIN. This is the first time I ever heard of it.
Mr. PECORA. Before I read this letter into the record and before

I questioned you at all in connection with the letter, you admitted
some knowledge of service whereby the bank helped its customers to
meet their income-tax problems.

Mr. WIGGIN. I stated that clients of the bank that wanted to
discuss the matter—we had an officer for them to discuss it with.
That is, our bank. This is another matter entirely.

Mr. PECORA. YOU say it is sent out by an officer of the Chase Harris
Forbes Corporation. The Chase Harris Forbes Corporation was an
investment company wholly owned by the Chase Securities Corpora-
tion which, in turn, is wholly owned by the shareholders of the bank;
and you were the executive head of the bank and of the Chase
Securities Corporation, were you not?

Mr, WIGGIN. I admit all that, Mr. Pecora; but I had no idea that
this was ever done, and this is probably a salesman's plan of getting
customers.

Mr. PEOORA. Apparently the plan went to the point of having a;
memorandum or pamphlet prepared, printed, and circulated amoaig
the customers by Chase Securities Company.

Mr. WIGGIN. I see.
Mr. PECORA. A salesman, an ordinary employee, would not have

the authority to do that without the consent of the officers, wonald
he?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not think so.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think there were many other corporate activi-

ties undertaken by any of these securities affiliates of the bank
that you have no knowledge of?

Mr. WIGGIN. Oh, there must have been others that I know noth-
ing about; but I do not imagine there were many.

Mr. PEOORA. What did you say?
Mr. WIGGIN. I do not think there were many. There probably

were others.
Mr. CONBOY. You spoke about a printed memorandum being sent

out.
Mr. PECORA. I am referring to the memorandum that is mentioned

in the letter just offered in evidence.
Mr. CONBOY. YOU have a copy of the memorandum that was

actually sent with that letter. I t was furnished to you, so the Chase
Securities people tell me.

Mr. PECORA. I understand that no copy of that memorandum was
furnished to us.

Mr. CONBOY. They know what it is, up there.
Mr. PECORA. We know it is a memorandum, because it is referred

to in this letter.
Mr. CONBOY. Mr. Pecora, it is not as you designated it, a printed

memorandum.
Mr. PECORA. I do not know what it is.
Mr. CONBOY. But you have said it was.
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Mr. PECORA. " Enclosed is a memorandum ", is the way the letter
reads. If I said "printed memorandum", that probaoly was an
assumption on my part, because if such memorandums were being
circulated I assume, for the sake of efficiency as well as economy,
they were printed. But if I am wrong in that respect, I am willing
to be corrected. There is no great point about it.

Mr. CONBOY. No; but inasmuch as you have referred to it I should
think you would want to have it accurate.

Mr. PECORA. Was it a printed memorandum? Mr. Wiggin does
not seem to know the first thing about it. Who does know about it?

Mr. CONBOY. You are asking Mr. Wiggin questions. You are
putting in your questions statements as to what the facts are. Your
own investigators know what the facts are. They know that there
was no printed memorandum. They know that there was no gen-
eral circular. They know; that this memorandum that was attached
to it, if the information furnished to me is correct, dealt with this
man's own particular securities.

Mr. PECORA. They do not know any such thing, Mr. Conboy.
Mr. CONBOY. ASK them.
Mr. PECORA. I have asked them. Mr. Ellis, of the investigating

staff, when he came across this letter, asked whoever he discussed
the matter with for a copy of the memorandum, and none was given
to him. I am perfectly willing to have you produce the memoran-
dum or a copy of it.

Mr. CONBOY. I am informed that Mr. Ellis never requested the
memorandum and that he was handed the file by Mr. Tuttle.

Mr. PECORA. IS there a copy of the memorandum here among any
of your people?

Mr. CONBOY. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Why do you expect us to have that which you have

not got ? You have copies of every photostatic instrument that was
turned over to us. If we say we have a copy of that memorandum,
then you must have a copy of it. Now, produce it. I am telling you
that we have not got it and never did have it.

Mr. CONBOY. Mr. Tuttle tells me that he will endeavor to get that
memorandum; but he still insists that that entire file was turned
over to Mr. Ellis.

Mr. PECORA. The file was turned over, but there was no copy of
the memorandum in the file. Mr. Ellis tells me that he asked
specifically for that memorandum and did not receive it. Now, from
the fact that you have copies of every photostat that was given to
us, I should think that you would have here with you now a photo-
static reproduction of that memorandum if, as a matter of fact, one
was given to us. You say you have not got it.

Mr. CONBOY. Mr. Tuttle says that no photostat of that was re-
quested by Mr. Ellis.

Mr. PECORA. Then we have not a copy of it.
Mr. CONBOY. Mr. Ellis knows what it is.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ellis does not, because he was not shown a copy

of it, although he asked for it.
Mr. CONBOY. All right.
The CHAIRMAN. I understand it will be looked up?
Mr. CONBOY. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Proceed.
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Mr. PECORA. Have you in your files a letter addressed, under date
of July 5,1932, to Mr. Carl M. Bernegau, vice president and treasurer
of Keuffel & Esser Co., signed by Chase Harris Forbes Corporation,
and designated as no. 73-24?

Mr, WIGGIN. There is such a letter in the Chase Harris Forbes
files.

Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-
duction of such a letter. Will you be good enough to look at it and
tell me if it constitutes a true and correct copy thereof?

Mr. CONBOY. Yes; it conforms to the photostat in the Chase Harris
Forbes files.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it be spread on the
record.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered of record.
(Photostatic copy of letter dated July 5, 1932, from Chase Harris

Forbes Corporation to Carl M. Bernegau, Hoboken, N.J., was
received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 83, Nov. 1,
1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The letter marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 83 " of
November 1,1933, reads as follows [reading] :

JULY 5, 1932.
MR. CARL M. BERNEGAU,

Vice president and treasurer, Keuffel & Esser Co.,
300 Adams St., Hoboken, N.J.

DEAR SIB: AS requested, we are glad to write you further regarding the
possibilities of registering losses on securities held less than 2 years. The new
law, as indicated in the enclosed summary of information relating to the Fed-
eral income tax under the Eevenue Act of 1932, changed the old provision so
that on assets aside from Government and municipal bonds, whether domestic
or foreign, losses can only be registered in an amount not exceeding the amount
of profits taken during the tax year. However, on losses incurred on sales of
governments and municipals, our interpretation is that the full loss may still
be deducted from the year's income.

Many municipal bonds such as the obligations of New York City, Philadel-
phia, Chicago, Detroit, etc., are selling at prices which permit of establishing
a relatively substantial loss. In the case of almost all of these cities their
obligations have serial maturities, so that it would be possible to make an
exchange without affecting the security of your investment in the slightest
degree, and with only a slight change in the maturity date.

If you have obligations of the above cities, or other municipal securities
which are at a depressed level, please get in touch with us and we shall be
glad to work out an exchange or exchanges which would enable you to estab-
lish a loss, and then locate other securities of the same municipalities in which
to reinvest your funds.

Very truly yours,
CHASE HARRIS FORBES CORPORATION,

By
some officer who signs it.

The reason that I am calling this letter to your attention, Mr. Wig-
gin, is so as to indicate that the last letter read in evidence was not
a mere isolated case. Does it not seem to you, from the fact that a
so-called " summary " of information relating to the Federal income
| ax under the Revenue Act of 1932, had been prepared, and was be-
ing circulated by the Chase Harris Forbes Corporation, that a
definite, well-considered service had been adopted by the Chase
Harris Forbes Corporation to enable its customers to meet their
income-tax problems?

Mr. WIGGIN. I t would certainly appear so.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 2 9 4 5

Mr. PECORA. But you knew nothing about it?
Mr. WIGGIN. No, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you approve of it?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think it is part of their salesmanship.
Mr. PECORA. YOU think it is part of their salesmanship problem

to devise methods whereby persons may take advantage of certain
provisions of the income-tax law to reduce their income taxes?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think that probably the reason it was done was to
help them to sell securities; and it is quite a common plan, as you
know.

Mr. PECORA. In this letter that I have just offered in evidence
does it not appear that part of the scheme that had been devised by
the bright minds of the Chase-Harris-Forbes Corporation, and which
it offered to make available to its customers to enable them to reduce
their income-tax payments, was a scheme based upon a mere exchange
of securities that would create paper losses ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Well, I have never seen these letters before. As I
listened to them I did not understand that they were suggesting
anything except an absolute legal step in accordance with the law.
If the law is at fault, that was not their mistake. They are not
suggesting anything against the law; they are suggesting something
conforming to the law, as I understand it.

Mr. PECORA. DO you think it is a proper function of an investment
subsidiary of a national bank to set up such a service, designed to
enable its customers to take advantage, we will say, of loopholes in
the law ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I t is not to take advantage; it is simply to act in
accordance with the law.

Mr. PECORA. By taking advantage of certain provisions of the law
that would enable them to reduce their income-tax payments?

Mr. WIGGIN. By acting in accordance with the law.
Mr. PECORA. I say, by taking advantage of certain loopholes?
Mr. WIGGIN. I do not think there is any taking advantage of

loopholes. x
Mr. PECORA. YOU took advantage of certain provisions of the law

by setting up your three Canadian corporations in order to enable
you and your family to reduce their income-tax payments, did you
not?

Mr. WIGGIN. I did not consider it was taking any advantage.
Mr. PECORA. Were you taking a disadvantage of the Government

or were you placing yourselves at a disadvantage in having resort
to that method?

Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Have you in your files a memorandum addressed to a

Mr. Inglesby dated December 18, 1931, signed by a G. A. Kinney,
known as identification no. 73-18 ?

Mr. CONBOY. There is such a memorandum in the files of the Chase
Harris Forbes Corporation. •

Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-
duction of such a memorandum. Will you kindly look at it and tell
me if it is a true and correct copy thereof?

Mr. CONBOY. Yes; it is a photostat of the memorandum that is in
the files of the Chase Harris Forbes Corporation, which was fur-
nished to your investigators, so I am informed.

175541—34—PT 6 14
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Mr. PECORA. Right. I offer it in evidence and ask that it be spread
upon the record.

The CHAIRMAN. I t may be admitted, and entered on the record.
(The memorandum referred to, dated Dec. 18, 1931, from G. A.

Kinney to Mr. Inglesby, was received in evidence, and marked
" Committee Exhibit No. 84, Nov. 1, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The memorandum reads as follows [reading] :

MEMORANDUM TO MR. INGLESBY

Please sell the attached 1,000 shares of Chase stock in the names of Charles E.
Keaton at the market, check to his order to be mailed to him at Hempstead,
Long Island. Mr. Keaton is a member of the advisory board of the Hamilton
Trust branch and is taking a loss for tax purposes with the intention of re-
purchasing after 30 days.

G. A. KlNNBY.

I t is dated December 18, 1931.
I t would seem from this memorandum, Mr. Wiggin, that the

Chase Harris Forbes Corporation was engaged in handling trans-
actions for customers to enable them to take tax losses by selling
at the market with the intention of repurchasing after 30 days. Is
that one of the methods you told us was resorted to by this affiliate
of the bank to enable it to serve its customers in a fashion that would
enable the customers to reduce their income-tax payments?

Mr. WIGGIN. AS I understand that memorandum, all Chase Harris
Forbes had to do with it was to receive an order to sell it. I t was
the man who sent the letter that outlined the purpose.

Mr. PECORA. Who is G. A. Kinney?
Mr. WIGGIN. He was an officer of the Chase National Bank. Of

course that sort of thing goes on with millions and millions of trans-
actions every year.

Mr. PECORA. What sort of thing do you refer to ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Selling securities to take tax losses.
Mr. PECORA. And with the intention of repurchasing them after

30 days?
Mr. WIGGIN. Very likely. In some cases yes and in some no. But

that is the commonest form.
Mr. PECORA. The commonest form of what?
Mr. WIGGIN. Of minimizing taxes.
Mr. PECORA. Of avoiding income taxes?
Mr. WIGGIN. Or reducing.
Mr. PECORA. And you know, as a matter of personal knowledge,

that that is a very common practice, or has been ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Oh, I know it is a very common practice. You hear

it talked about all tlie time.
Mr. PECORA. And here is some documentary evidence that in

handling transactions motivated by that purpose or to achieve that
purpose, the bank was lending its facilities either through its own
personnel or through the personnel of.its securities affiliates?

Mr. WIGGIN. Of course, I do. not know; who made the suggestion
to that man. I t may have been his own suggestion. All the Chase
Bank does is to tell the selling house to sell the stuff, and it tells
what the purpose is. I t does not say, as I read it, whose idea it was.
I t might have been anybody's idea. There is nothing original
about it. I t is the commonest form of reducing taxes that there is.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 2 9 4 7

Mr. PECORA. DO jrou approve of the ethics of that?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think that you are bound to havo people save taxes

where they can according to law. I t is a simple matter to change the
lâ vr if it is a bad practice.

Mr. PECORA. I t seems to have been a simple matter to get through
the law through whatever loopholes might have been found in it,
does it not?

Mr. WIGGIN. I t is a common practice. I do not know about the
loopholes. I t is a common practice that is in accordance with
the law.

Mr. PECORA. The law was designed to require individuals to pay
a tax to the Government based on their incomes, their actual incomes.
Do you think the law was also designed to enable persons to avoid
payment of taxes, income taxes, by developing paper losses through
the sale of securities with an intention to repurchase them?

Mr. WIGGIN. If they sold it at a real loss? Now you are asking
me what I think of the law. Is that right? That is a pretty big
order.

Mr. PECORA. I am asking you as to the ethics of the adoption of
these methods.

Mr. WIGGIN. I see no reason why, if the law is strictly obeyed and
a person may minimize his tax by taking a loss, he should not do it.

Mr. PECORA. DO you think that this was the proper method, that is,
selling securities at a loss with an intention of repurchasing them
within 30 days?

Mr. WIGGIN. I see no reason why it is not in order. He took the
risk of whether he could buy those securities back at a higher or
a lower price. In fact, he may never have bought them back.

The CHAIRMAN. What is your opinion of the law, Mr. Wiggin?
Mr. WIGGIN. That is a pretty big order, Senator.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are accustomed to handling big orders, are you

not, Mr. Wiggin ?
(Mr. Wiggin conferred with Mr. Conboy and others.)
Mr. PECORA. I suggest, Mr. Wiggin, you give the Chairman the

benefit of your opinion, not someone else's opinion that you gain
by conference.

Mr. CONBOY. Don't you want the benefit of combined opinion?
The CHAIRMAN. Take them separately.
Mr. WIGGIN. Well, I think what this really leads to is a question

of the entire subject of income tax on capital gains or capital
losses. If the Government is to tax capital gains it is undoubtedly
fair that they should allow for capital losses. Now, if they left
it out that question would not arise.

When you get down to what we call the details of this particular
question, whether a person, if he took a capital loss and therefore
made a reduction in his income tax, was justified in buying the
same securities back after 30 days, that is strictly in accordance with
the law as I understand it. The individual takes the risk of whether
he buys it higher or lower. I think you are just discussing whether
you should have an income tax on capital gains. That is all it gets
down to. That is the whole question involved in all of this detail.

The CHAIRMAN. DO you think we should have it?
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Mr. WIGGIN. Think we should have it?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. WIGGIN. I have not thought so. I have thought it was a

mistake, because I think it leads to violent fluctuations in the
Government income. You see, we fooled ourselves in this country
up to the end of 1929 by the enormous •

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Who fooled who?
Mr. CONBOY. Oh, just let him finish his answer and then you can

go ahead and ask some more questions about it.
Mr. WIGGIN. The whole country fooled itself thinking we had an

income there that was stable and permanent, and then we woke up
when we got this collapse and found that it was not there. Now
that great error in estimating income came in large part from the
income tax on capital gains. Do I make it clear?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. WIGGIN. For myself, I have had to pay taxes right along. I

would like to tell you what taxes I paid. I paid an income tax
every year. Since 1928 the smallest amount of taxes paid, Federal
taxes, was $197,000 on my part. The other members of my family
and the family corporations

Senator GORE (interposing). What was the largest?
Mr. WIGGIN. $338,000. The total Federal taxes that I paid in 5

years was $1,365,234.74. The total taxes that I paid in 5 years, and
the bulk of the difference was income tax in New York State,
amounting to $1,624,326.48.

The other members of my family and the family corporations paid
in Federal taxes in those 5 years $2,128,793.06. The total taxes in
those 5 years paid by other members of the family and the family
corporations was $3,000,578.90. The grand total for both in 5 years,
Federal taxes, $3,494,027.80; total taxes $4,624,905.38.

Mr. PECORA. Suppose, now that you have given the taxes, you tell
what the incomes were.

Mr. WIGGIN. I would have to figure back on this. I haven't got it
in my head.

Senator COUZENS. When you are figuring it back will you be able
to discern the amount that you paid on capital gains and that that
you paid on normal incomes or salaries, or bonuses?

Mr. WIGGIN. Personally, I do not think I had any capital-gain
taxes. You see, all the business is done by the corporations.

The CHAIRMAN. HOW many do you classify as members of your
family?

Mr. WIGGIN. Three besides myself.
Mr. PECORA. That is your wife and two daughters?
Mr. WIGGIN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Are you going to figure back to show the incomes on

which those taxes were paid?
Mr. WIGGIN. I will have to get all that. I haven't got it pre-

pared. An expert would probably figure backwards, knowing what
the percentages were; but I am not an expert.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, while we are on this particular line of examina-
tion, let me ask if in your calculations of income taxes paid you in-
cluded or made any estimate of the income taxes that you did not
pay through the medium of the operation of the three Canadian
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companies. The Shermar Corporation, according to testimony al-
ready given by you, sold 42,506 shares of the units of the Chase
National Bank and Chase Securities Corporation short between Au-
gust 8 and December 2,1929. Do you recall that?

Mr. WIGGIN. You understand the family always had a great deal
more than that, but that was the sale on the Shermar books; yes, sir.

Mr. PECORA. These sales were made by the Shermar Corporation?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Between August 8, 1929, and December 2, 1929?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was the consideration for those sales; that is,

for how much did the Shermar Corporation in that time sell these
42,506 shares of the stock of the bank and the Securities Corpora-
tion?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think I have it here; $10,596,968.
Senator GORE. Can you give the quotations for August 8 and De-

cember 2 ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Senator, on August 8 quotations that they furnished

me, probably taken from newspapers, show low 228%, high 233. On
December 2 that quotation furnished is 163 low, 169 high.

Senator GORE. That 10 million was the price at which the stock
was sold ?

Mr. WIGGIN. That was the proceeds of the stock.
Senator GORE. DO you have any statistics showing what the, short

sales were covered at ?
Mr. WIGGIN. That comes later with the merger of the two com-

panies.
Senator GORE. I see.
Mr. PECORA. IS this figure of $10,596,968 the gross consideration

for which the Shermar Corporation sold those 42,506 shares?
Mr. WIGGIN, I so understand.
Mr. PECORA. Information furnished to us in behalf of the Shermar

Corporation indicates that these 42,506 shares were sold for $11,147,-
310.55.

Mr. WIGGIN. This is only furnished to me. I will see if I can
reconcile what appears to be a discrepancy. [After conference with
associates:] Mr. Pecora, the figure I gave you is the correct figure
of the proceeds of those sales, but in the account were some other
moneys from other transactions, and your investigator has taken
that amount, very naturally. But I can give you the exact figures
of each of the sales and the dates.

Mr. PECORA. NOW Mr. Wiggin, this figure of $11,147,310.55 was
not a figure arrived at by our investigators; it was the figure that
was given to them in writing by somebody in behalf of the Shermar
Corporation, and I will show you the original writing.

I will call your attention particularly to this portion thereof which
reads as follows:

The item of $11,147,310.55 shown in the balance sheet as at December 31,
1929 represents the proceeds of the units sold.

and the sentence preceding that says there were 42,506 unite sold.
Now, I will show you that, and that was the original memorandum

given to us by the iShermar Corporation [handing document to Mr.
Wiggin].

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



2 9 5 0 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. WIGGIN (after examining document and consulting associates).
I do not think this statement is clear, I agree with you. I never saw
it before. They tell me that this was furnished and that they later
made a more complete analysis and that this $11,147,310.55, the differ-
ence between that figure and the figure that we understand is the
proceeds of that stock sold, represents other transactions in that
account that have nothing to do with the 42,000 shares. But we will
get a complete statement for you that will give you every detail.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know who prepared that typewritten state-
ment that was furnished to us and which I have shown you and
which you now have before you?

Mr. WIGGIN. I t was prepared by Mr. Lynch's office.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Lynch is the attorney connected with Rushmore,

Bisbee& Stern?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir; they have a later analysis that we can give

you.
Mr. PECORA. When the later analysis is forthcoming I will be glad

to receive it and question you about it.
Mr. CONBOY. Do you want me to read into the record now dates,

the number of shares, the prices, and the amounts that make up that
figure ?

Mr. PECORA. DO you have that tabulated ?
Mr. CONBOY. If you will permit me I will read it in. Then you

can have it right in the record.
Mr. PECORA. I was going to offer it. If you have it tabulated, very

well.
Mr. CONBOY. The memorandum is prepared for counsel, and con-

tains other data besides these figures. If you put it in you would
have things in that haven't any relation to this particular matter.
But if you want this detail I will give it to you right in the record
now.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. CONBOY. YOU can make four columns in this fashion: Date—

subheading 1929. Then shares, and then price, and then amount.
First date, September 23, shares 2,256, price 220, amount $496,320.

Mr. PECORA. May I interrupt you? What did you say was the
number of shares?

Mr. CONBOY. TWO thousand two hundred and fifty-six.
Mr. PECORA. I do not mean to interrupt you, but before you go any

further, Mr. Conboy, let me show you this photostat reproduction
of tabulation entitled "Inventory of short position in Chase stock
December 31, 1929 " [handing document to Mr. Conboy]. Will you
compare it with your statement before you go any further ?

Mr. CONBOY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Because there seems to be disparity between the num-

ber of shares sold on the 23d of September 1929.
Mr. CONBOY. The information that is given to me is that this"

memorandum is incorrect and that the correct figures were checked
with Mr. Ellis. The correct figures are those that I am proposing to
give you now.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. CONBOY (giving statement in the following tabulated form).
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Bate

1929
Sept. 23_._.

2 3 - . .
23 . . . .
23 . . . .
24 . . . .
26. . . .
27. . . .
30 . . . .

Oct. 1
2.
3

Number
shares

2,256
5,000
5,000
5,500

500
4,100
3,000
2,000

100
1,000
1,500

Price

$220
235
259

261-280
278

260-265
262^-266

260-265
259

250-255
252-258

Amount

$496,320.00
1,175,000.00
1,295,000.00
1,495,736.00

138,976.00
1,076,803.20

792,656.00
525,804.00
25,895.20

251,552.00
382,028.00

Date

1929
Oct. 4

7
8
9

25
31
31

Nov. 4
4,

Total

Number
shares

500
1,600
2,400
3,500

500
1,000

750
200

2,100

42,506

Price

$257-259
245̂ 250
252-259
260-268
225-228

180
180-190
190-200
190-200

Amount

$128,976.00
395,923.20
611,284,80
920,032.00
113,176.00
179,952.00
139,964.00
37,990.40

413,899.20

10,596,968.00

Senator GORE. Mr. Wiggin, you stated the other day that you
made these short sales in order to create buying power for your stock?
You made that statement the other day ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Senator GORE. That was with a view to when the sales would be

covered?
Mr. WIGGIN. I t was done for two purposes: I t was done to create

buying power and it was done to reduce the family holdings that
were so enormously valuable at that time and out or all proportion
to our worth.

Senator GORE. NOW, this campaign of short selling seemed to have
started about August 8?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think that was the date.
Senator GORE. I t got under full headway about September 23. In

addition to the two motives you stated, did you kind of sense a chill
in the air in the feverish boom?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not know that I can say that I felt a chill in the
air, but I did feel that the prices were very high. Prices of bank
stocks were ridiculous. I have frequently thought that prices were
ridiculous, however.

Senator GORE. YOU sensed it in the air ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I would not go so far as that. I simply thought we

ought to reduce the holdings.
Senator GORE. Why didn't you make normal sales of what you

had?
Mr. WIGGIN. Why didn't I do what?
Senator GORE. Sell what you had, instead of selling short.
Mr. WIGGIN. The short sale was on the books of the corporation,

aiid so that they could buy back.
Senator GORE. If your idea was to reduce the holdings of the fam-

ily, why didn't you just sell the stock you had and get out of it?
Mr. WIGGIN. Then I could not have bought back, if I had done

that, because I would have spent all the profit in taxes.
Senator GORE. But you figured, when the stock went down, which

you anticipated, then you would buy it back, and still have your
stock and profits too. Of course, you figured that so many of these
short sales would help to depress the stock. If there was a down-
ward tendency, that would accelerate the fall, would it not?

Mr. WIGGIN. I t was not sold to depress the stock. I did think it
was selling for more than it ought to sell for.
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Senator GORE. That would be an almost inevitable incident, would
it not, as a result of large, continued, and repeated sales?

Mr. WIGGIN. I t might prevent its going up, but I doubt if it
would depress it.

Senator GORE. When you say 5,000, that was a block of 5,000 in
one sale?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. CONBOY. Senator, on September 23 the price was 220, and on

October 9 the price was 260 to 268.
Senator GORE. Yes; I know. There was a sort of rally in between

those dates.
Mr. CONBOT. I t shows almost a continuing increase between those

dates. The drop came in the sale made on October 25, and then
more appreciably on October 31.

Senator GORE. AS I remember, the Babson statement came out
about the date these sales started in September, and broke the mar-
ket all at once, and then it rallied for some days.

Mr. CONBOY. There is not a sale in September as low as 220. From
that point, the point when the first sale was made, to the end of
September, it went up to 265. There is no apparent break in the
price of the stock until you come to October 25. Then it is down to
225. The next day it is 180.

Senator GORE. The crash was on the 26th.
Mr. BISBEE. There was another in November.
Senator GORE. The 13th of November, I believe.
Mr. WIGGIN. I do not think I had any foresight, Senator, because I

invested very heavily at the end of 1929.
Senator GORE. I t looks like pretty good luck, if it was not fore-

sight. It was one or the other.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Wiggin, these sales were made by the Shermar

Corporation, which at that time did not have the shares that it sold;
isn't that so ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that they were short sales made by the Shermar

Corporation?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW was delivery made of those short sales by the

Shermar Corporation?
Mr. WIGGIN. They borrowed the stock from the family.
Mr. PECORA. From whom, specifically, did the Shermar Corpora-

tion borrow the stock ?
Mr. WIGGIN. They first borrowed from the family trusts, and then

they later turned that back and borrowed from the individuals.
Mr. PECORA. YOU say they first borrowed from the family trust.

What family trust are you referring to ?
Mr. WIGGIN. There are 3 trusts, 1 for Mrs. Wiggin and 1 for each

daughter.
Mr. PECORA. Who created those trusts?
Mr. WIGGIN. I did.
Mr. PECORA. When were they treated ?
Mr. WIGGIN. 1917 or 1918.
Mr. PECORA. Who were the trustees named in those three trusts?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think they vary. I will get you the list. [After

conferring with associates:] On the first trust, created for Mrs.
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Wiggin, the trustees are A. H. Wiggin, Sherburne Prescott, and
W. P. Holly.

Mr. PECORA. This W. P. Holly is the same gentleman who has
heretofore been referred to as an officer of the bank, or the Chase
Securities Corporation?

Mr. WIGGIN. Of the bank; yes, sir. For Mrs. Prescott, the trustees
are the same. For Mrs. Selden, the trustees are A. H. Wiggin,
L. Selden, and W. P. Holly.

Mr. PECORA. Were those trusts created in identical form?
Mr. WIGGIN. The amounts of the holdings of securities are differ-

ent, but they are practically identical in form.
Mr. PECORA. That is, the instruments creating the trusts are prac-

tically in the same form, is that right?
Mr. BISBEE. Except for the ultimate disposition of the remainder.
Mr. PECORA. Are the same powers conferred upon the trustees in

each case?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were the trustees empowered to lend stock?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of the trust agreement that shows

what the trustees' powers were?
Mr. WIGGIN. We do not have it here, but we will get it for you,
Mr. PECORA. HOW soon?
Mr. WIGGIN. I t is at the hotel. You have an extract that perhaps

covers the point.
Mr. PECORA. I have an extract consisting of one paragraph. I

would like to see the whole trust indenture.
Mr. WIGGIN. We will get it for you, sir.
Mr. CONBOY. Do you really want to see these family trust agree-

ments?
Mr. PECORA. Just the form of them.
Mr. CONBOY. DO you intend to spread the family trust agreements

on the record?
Mr. PECORA. NO; I did not say that. I said I wanted to see it.
Mr. CONBOY. We will let you see it.
Mr. PECORA. YOU said, in answer to one of the questions put to

you by Senator Gore, that tlie shares were enormously valuable, and
out or all proportion to their worth, if I correctly took down your
statement.

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not think I said that. I certainly did not intend
to. Can we not get it, and see what I did say?

Mr. PECORA. Yes. If you will turn back to the questioning of the
witness by Senator Gore, it is rather important to have that.

(The reporter explained that the previous reporter had taken the
matter referred to.)

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, in your opinion, was the market
value of these shares at the time you sold them, prior to October 25,
out of all proportion to their true worth ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I did not think so at the time, but it has developed so.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think that the market values were actually in

line with their intrinsic value?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO; I did not say that.
Mr. PECORA. I am asking you.
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Mr. WiGGiNi It is so easy, after the event, to tell that it is not so.
I cannot tell what I thought at the time.

Mr. PECORA. What I am trying to find out is what your state of
mind was at the time these short sales .were made by the Shermar
Corporation.

Mr. WIGGIN. The state of mind was that the family had too much
investment in the one thing, and that the market was there, and
therefore it was a desirable time to sell some of it.

Mr. PECORA. Then why were the sales mstde by the Shermar Cor-
poration, which had no stock to sell?

Mr. WIGGIN. The Shermar Corporation did all the selling and
buying at that time.

Mr. PECORA. But I simply am asking you, why were the sales made
by the Shermar Corporation, which itself had no such stock to sell,
if the purpose of making these sales was to reduce the family hold-
ings? [At this point the witness turned to confer with an associate.}-
Mr. Wiggin, is it necessary for you to get advice from somebody else
to enable you to answer that question ?

Mr. CONBOY. He is getting information with respect to facts.
Mr. PECORA. I assume that these sales were made by Mr. Wiggin,

or under his direction, and not under the direction of anybody else.
If they were so made, then he ought to be in a position to give us
the facts.

Mr. CONBOY. He is trying to get the facts for you to give them
to you.

Mr. PECORA. I see he is getting them from somebody else. Does
he not have them in mind?

Mr. CONBOY. Apparently not.
Mr. PECORA. Then let him say so. Let the record show that he

cannot answer this question without getting advice from somebody
else. Suppose you repeat the question to the witness.

(The reporter read the pending question.)
Mr. WIGGIN. The Shermar Corporation did have some stock.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much ?
Mr. CONBOY. Will you let him find out?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CONBOY. All right.
Senator GORE. That would not reduce the family holdings.
Mr. PECORA. I do not know. Apparently all these were short

sales.
Mr. WIGGIN (after conferring with associates). Approximately

13,000 shares.
Mr. PECORA. Did the Shermar Corporation use those 13,000 shares

to make deliveries under any of the sales that were comprehended
in these sales aggregating 42,506 shares?

Mr. WIGGIN. NO. They sold 42,000 besides the 13,000.
Mr. PECORA. Then they sold 42,506 shares which the Shermar

Corporation did not have.
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Why were those sales, of those 42,506 shares, made

by the Shermar Corporation if, as you have stated, one of the
reasons for the sales was to enable your family to reduce its holdings
in Chase Bank stock?
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Mr. WIGGIN. All the operations were conducted by "the corpora-
tions.

Mr. PECORA. We know that> but I am trying to find out the reason
for it. We know that the sales were made by the Shermar Corpora-
tion. You have said those sales were made to enable your family
to reduce its holdings.

Mr. WIGGIN. Quite so.
Mr. PECORA. If that is the case, why was the Shermar Corporation

resorted to for the making of the sales ? Why were they not made by
the individual members who owned the stock and who wanted to
reduce their holdings in it?

Mr. WIGGIN. I t was to postpone the tax.
Mr. PECORA. TO postpone the income tax on any profits that accrued

from the sales ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW was it hoped to postpone that tax by this device?
Mr. WIGGIN. If the company repurchased it, then it was a company

transaction, and they simply paid the tax on their own profit.
Mr. PECORA. The company had to repurchase it some time in order

to cover its short position, did it not?
Mrt WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. WKere did the Shermar Company get the 42,506 shares

that it sold short, in this period between August 8 and December 2,
1929?

Mr. WIGGIN. I t first borrowed it from the trusts, as I explained.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares were borrowed from the trusts, and

which of the trusts loaned the shares?
Mr. WIGGIN. They borrowed 59,020 shares from all three trusts.
Mr. PECORA. Why was it necessary to borrow 59,000 shares in

order to cover short sales of 42,000 shares ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I t was not, but they just had the surplus.
Mr. PECORA. What is that ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I t was not necessary.
Mr. PECORA. Why was it done, then?
Mr. WIGGIN. May I find out?
Mr. PECORA. Who was running the Shermar Corporation at that

time, Mr. Wiggin ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I was.
Mr. PECORA. From whom would you have to find out the answer

to that last question?
Mr. WIGGIN. Because I do not know what the answer is.
Mr. PECORA. Who would know if you do not know ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I do not know that anybody would.
Mr. PECORA. From whom did you expect to find out the answer?
Mr. WIGGIN. I wanted to consult Mr. Lynch.
Mr. PECORA. He is an attorney ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. He was not running the Shermar Corporation,

was he ?
Mr. WIGGIN. No, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Then how do you think he could tell you the reason

for the Shermar Corporation borrowing 59,000 shares from the family

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



2 9 5 6 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

trusts in order to enable it to cover its short position of only 42,000
shares?

Mr. WIGGIN. Mr. Lynch has been investigating all these facts.
Mr. PECORA. Has Mr. Lynch been getting his data from sources

other than yourself in making this investigation?
Mr. WIGGIN. Oh, certainly.
Mr. PECORA. If you were running the corporation, who could give

him those facts other than yourself ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I do not know. I cannot tell you why they loaned

that amount, but I will try to find out, if you would like to know.
Mr. PECORA. If you have to find out from Mr. Lynch, who had

nothing to do with it, all right, go ahead, and let us see what the
answer is. I want to get some kind of an answer.

Mr. WIGGIN (after conferring with associates). The reason that
the larger amount was loaned was, as it is already shown in the record,
the Shermar Corporation.was short a larger amount than the 42,000
during part of the period.

Mr. PECORA. We know that, but I am trying to find out the reason
for it. The Shermar Corporation, according to your testimony up
to the present moment, sold 42,506 shares of the bank stock between
August and December 1929 which it did not own. In other words,
it sold that number of shares short. That is correct, is it not?

Mr. WIGGIN. I understand it sold more than 42,000.
Mr. PECORA. This is the first time you have said that.
Mr. WIGGIN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. YOU said they sold 13,000 that the corporation owned,

plus 42,506 shares which it sold short because it did not have that
number of shares. What is the fact ?

Mr. WIGGIN. If you will permit us to find the testimony that cov-
ered just what we said yesterday, it will give you just what you
want, I think.

Mr. PECORA. Here is the transcript of your testimony yesterday
[handing a document to Mr. Wiggin]. I will be very glad to have
you look at it.

Mr. WIGGIN. I t is Friday's testimony, not yesterday's.
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean last Friday's?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Senator GORE. Did the Shermar Co. sell its 13,000 shares that

it owned in its own right ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I beg your pardon. Would you repeat that?
Senator GORE. I say, did the Shermar Co. sell the 13,000 shares that

it owned in its own right ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Senator GORE. That was not a short sale. That just disposed of

that stock.
Mr. WIGGIN. That is right, sir.
Senator GORE. I want to ask you one more question. The mem-

bers of the family held the stock that they owned outright, and
did not reduce their holdings. They simply made these short sales
through this Shermar concern.

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir; but the families owned the corporation.
Senator GORE. DO you people up there have a process that you

call selling " against the box " or something of that sort ? Were
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these sales in the nature of that sort of transaction, that is, were
they stock that they owned outright, and they made these short
sales so as to come down easy, so that they would not lose on the stock
they actually owned?

Mr. WIGGIN. They were of that nature; yes, sir.
Mr. CONBOY. Do you want this reference to the previous testi-

mony?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CONBOY. I t is page 1395, in Friday's testimony.
Mr. PECORA. On page 1395 of the minutes I find this testimony

given by Mr. Wiggin [reading] :
Mr. WIGGIN. On October 9, 1929, Shermar Corporation was short 60,396

shares. This was its maximum short position. At that time none of the
other family companies had any Chase stock. Mr. Wiggin then owned 76,421
shares. The rest of the family owned a total of 100,503 shares. So that the
net of the entire group was a long position of 116,528 shares. This was the
minimum of the group holdings from July 1929 when the stock was split up,
to December 31, 1932. At no time since the split up of the stock has Mr.
Wiggin owned less than 67,930 shares.

Is that the testimony you refer to?
Mr. CONBOY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What is there in that that indicates this short posi-

tion of 42,506 shares that you have been testifying about this
morning, Mr. Wiggin?

Mr. WIGGIN. The 42,000 shares are part of this 60,000 shares
referred to here.

Mr. PECORA. When was it short 42,506 shares? By " i t " I mean
the Shermar Corporation.

Mr. WIGGIN. December 2.
Mr. PECORA. December 2,1929?

- Mr. WIGGIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. When did the Shermar Corporation borrow the stock

to enable it to make deliveries of those short sales, which aggregated
42,506 shares on December 2, 1929?

Mr. WIGGIN. DO you want me to read this off? I think you have
a copy of it, giving the dates borrowed, and the number of shares
borrowed.

The CHAIRMAN. A little louder.
Mr. WIGGIN. I have the schedule here of the dates borrowed and

the number of shares borrowed.
Mr. PECORA. Were those borrowings effected from day to day as

the sales were made, by the Shermar Corporation?
Mr. WIGGIN. They were effected from day to day, approximately.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I want to ask you a question, and I am going

to press you for an answer. Why were these short sales made by the
Shermar Corporation instead of by members of the family, if the
making of the sales was actuated by a desire on the part of the
family to reduce their holdings?

Mr. WIGGIN. I t did reduce the holdings. The corporation did all
the buying and selling of securities, and in the event that they were
repurchased, the company would have the money to make the pur-
chases. If they were sold personally, I never could have repurchased
them.
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Mr. PECORA. The first borrowings of the short stock made; by the
Shermar Corporation were from the family trusts.

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Senator GORE. Would you let him explain there, Mr. Pecora, why

it was that if he sold it personally he never could have repurchased?
Mr. WIGGIN. I would have to give up too much of it in taxes.
Senator GORE. If you sold short and recovered a profit, you would

have to pay taxes on your profits.
Mr. PECORA. He said it would be to postpone the payment of

the tax.
Mr. WIGGIN. I could not sell short.
Senator TOWNSEND. Why could you not have sold short?
Mr. WIGGIN. I could not do it individually.
Senator TOWNSEND. IS that a ruling of the stock exchange that an

individual cannot sell short?
Mr. WIGGIN. I do not think there is any stock-exchange ruling

on it.
Senator GORE. HOW is that?
Mr. WIGGIN. I do not think there is any stock-exchange ruling

on it.
Senator GORE. NO ; there is not.
Mr. PECORA. What legal provision prevented you from doing it ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. Why do you say you could not do it?
Mr. WIGGIN. I t never occurred to me that I could.
Senator TOWNSEND. I t was possible, though, was it not, for you to

sell short if you so desired ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I suppose so. I don't know.
Senator GORE. YOU felt, Mr. Wiggin, that there would have been

gome impropriety in your personally selling the stock of your own
bank short ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In effect, that is the very thing you did do, is it hot,

if not in form?
Mr. WIGGIN. If you take the corporation by itself, it is a short

sale. If you take the whole family holdings together, it was not a
short sale.

Senator TOWNSEND. I t was selling " against the box."
Mr. WIGGIN. Exactly.
Mr. PECORA. When were the family trusts repaid for the stock

that thejr had loaned to the Shermar Corporation to enable the latter
corporation to coyer these short sales ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I will get the date. [After conferring with asso-
ciates:] The stock was returned to the trusts on October 25 and
October 30.

Mr. PECORA. Of 1929?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. From whom did the Shermar Corporation at that

time get the shares which it returned to the family trusts?
Mr. WIGGIN. From Mrs. Wiggin and from myself.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares did you loan to the Shermar

Corporation for that purpose?
Mr. WIGGIN. Fifty-five thousand eight hundred and twenty-two.
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Mr. PECORA. And how many did Mrs. Wiggin loan?
Mr. WIGGIN. Ten thousand shares.
Mr. PECORA. Ten thousand shares. Did you or Mrs. Wiggin re-

ceive any consideration from the Shermar Corporation for loaning
that stock to it?

Mr. WIGGIN. No, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did the trustees of the family trusts, when they

loaned the stock to the Shermar Corporation to enable it to make
coverings or deliveries under these short sales, receive any considera-
tion for the loan of the stock to the Shermar Corporation?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir. They received the cash and had the use of
it while the stock was loaned.

Mr. PECORA. What amount of cash ?
Mr. WIGGIN. The total amount received. I will get the amount.
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean the total amount received by the Shermar

as the proceeds of the sales of the stock that it made?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir. [After conferring with his associates.]

They tell me that it is so.
. Mr. PECORA. What is that?

Mr. WIGGIN. They tell me that it is right. They received the
amount that the stock was sold for in the trusts. Mr. Silver seems
to think that I am in error there. If I am, please advise me. I
would like to get it right.

Mr. PECORA. Well, did the family trusts receive the current market
prices for the stock on the date that the Shermar Corporation made
delivery of the stock under its short sales, or did the family trusts
instead receive the proceeds that accrued to the Shermar Corporation
for the making of those short sales?

Mr. WIGGIN (after conferring with his associates). I am advised
that the Shermar Corporation turned over to the trusts the exact
amount of money that they received from the sale of the stock.

Mr. PECORA. That would be this sum of over 10 million dollars?
Mr. WIGGIN. They gave the proceeds of all the stock that they sold

that had been borrowed to the trusts. The proceeds of all of the
stock that they sold that had been borrowed from the trusts was
turned over to the trusts, and it was more than these 42,000 shares.
We must again get back to this other

Mr. PECORA. We must get to those sixty thousand and odd shares?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Which was its maximum short position?
Mr. WIGGIN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now at the time that the Shermar Corporation

was borrowing the stock from the Wiggin's family trusts to enable
it to make deliveries under its short sales, did you and Mrs. Wiggin,
individually, own enough shares of the bank stock to have loaned
them to the Shermar Corporation direct ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Why, then, did not you and Mrs. Wiggin loan that

stock to the Shermar Corporation instead of having it loaned by
the family trusts and then having it returned to the family trusts
by the Shermar Corporation after the Shermar Corporation had
borrowed it from you and Mrs. Wiggin ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not know definitely, but I think it was a matter
of convenience.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



2 9 6 0 STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

Mr. PECORA. Was it not more convenient the other way around?
Mr. WIGGIN. No; it was a little more convenient to do it through

the trusts.
Mr. PECORA. Why? How was convenience served doing it that

way and thereby making two stages of an operation instead of one?
Mr. WIGGIN. Well, of course the two stages were not for

convenience.
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. WIGGIN. The two stages of the operation were not for

convenience.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what was the convenience that was served?
Mr. WIGGIN. Because it took none of my time. I t simply had

the bank that handled all the securities lend it to the Shermar
Corporation acting for the trusts.

Mr. PECORA. But you were one of the trustees for those trusts?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Were you not actively discharging your duties as

trustee of those trusts?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well then, it took some of your time, did it not, to

have the trusts loan the stock to the Shermar Corporation?
Mr. WIGGIN. All the time it took was to sign the letter.
Mr. PECORA. SO who attended to the details of it ?
Mr. WIGGIN. The bank.
Mr. PECORA. The bank?
Mr. WIGGIN. The bank handled the trusts' securities.
Mr. PECORA. Could not you and your wife have turned over your

own stock to the Shermar Corporation directly?
Mr. WIGGIN. We could, but at the time it was easier for me and

saved time to do it the other way.
Mr. PECORA. Well now, eventually the very thing that you could

have done in the first instance was done by you and Mrs. Wiggin,
was it not?

Mr. WIGGIN. That is right, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that the method that was actually adopted was

a longer way around than the method that could have been adopted,
and which formed a part of the original method ?

Mr. WIGGIN. YOU are entirely right. I t turned out that way.
Mr. PECORA. Well, the thing seems to me so simple, Mr. Wig

that I am still wondering why it was not done that way in the Iqst
instance.

Mr. WIGGIN. Well, I have given you the only answer there is.
Senator COUZENS. Would that have affected your income tax if

you had gone the other way around?
Mr, WIGGIN. NO; not a bit.
Mr. PECORA. When did you and Mrs. Wiggin loan the stock to the

Shermar Corporation which enabled the Bhermar Corporation to
return to the family trust the stock that it had originally borrowed
from it to make deliveries of those short sales ?

Mr. WIGGIN. October 25 and October 30.
Mr. PECORA. Were those shares returned to you and Mrs. Wiggin

eventually by the Shermar Corporation?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. When?
Mr, WIGGIN. June 1931.
Mr. PECORA. HOW did the Shermar Corporation at that time ac-

quire the shares which it borrowed from you and Mrs. Wiggin in
1929?

Mr. WIGGIN. They were in their portfolio as a result of the mer-
ger with the Murlyn Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. Were those shares of the Chase Bank stock in the
portfolio of the Murlyn Corporation when it merged in 1931 with
the Shermar Corporation?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In what month of 1931 was that merger effected?
Mr. WIGGIN. February 4.
Mr. PECORA. And when did the Murlyn Corporation acquire those

shares which it had in its portfolio in February 1931 ?
Mr. WIGGIN. December 11, 1929.
Mr. PECORA. That was the time when it acquired exactly 42,506

shares, which corresponded exactly to the net short position of the
Shermar Corporation in December 1929?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. By purchasing those shares from the Metpotan Co.,

did it not?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the moneys which the Murlyn Corporation used

to purchase those 42,506 shares, were moneys that it had borrowed
for that purpose from the Chase National Bank and also from the
Shermar Corporation, is that right?

Mr. WIGGIN. Exactly right.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what was the price paid by the Murlyn Cor-

poration on December 11,1929, for those 42,506 shares?
Mr. WIGGIN. $155 a share.
Mr. PECORA. What was the total cost? I have the figure as being

$6,588,430. Can you confirm that?
Mr. WIGGIN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Senator GORE. When was the exact date?
Mr. PECORA. December 11.
Senator GORE. 1929?
Mr. PECORA. 1929. Now those 42,506 shares had been sold short

by the Shermar Corporation during the preceding 3 or 4 months
for this consideration of $10,596,968, is that right? That is the
figure you gave us before.

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And when the Murlyn Corporation, one of your fam-

ily corporations, bought the number of shares equivalent to the
Shermar's net short position on December 11 it paid $6,588,430?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that virtually left the Shermar with a profit on

those short sales of $4,008,538?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Why not?
Mr. WIGGIN. Because they had not bought them.

175541—34—PT 6 15
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Mr. PECORA. Well, it left the Wiggin family interests with that
profit, considering the interests as being represented by the Shermar
Corporation and the Murlyn Corporation, did it not?

Mr. WIGGIN. Repeat that question. I t is a little technical.
Mr. PECORA. I will rephrase it. The Shermar Corporation and

the Murlyn Corporation represented the same stockholders or were
owned by the same stockholders, were they not?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In the same proportions?
Mr. WIGGIN. Not entirely in the same proportions.
Mr. PECORA. But substantially so?
Mr. WIGGIN. Well, the equity was owned I think in exactly the

same proportions.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. And the stockholders of both companies were

yourself and the members of your family?
Mr. WIGGIN. The stockholders of the common stock; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now these 42,506 shares which were purchased

by the Murlyn Corporation on December 11, 1929, remained in its
portfolio up until February 1931 ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Well, whatever the date of that merger was; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. And then by a merger between the Shermar

and the Murlyn Corporations the Shermar Corporation acquired
those shares of the Chase Bank stock, did it not?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that enabled it to cover the short position it had

taken between August and December 1929?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir. Wait a minute. They tell me I am wrong

here. [After conferring with his associates.] The correction may
not be important, but they remind me that 5,000 shares were pur-
chased in 1930, when it was only 37,000.

Mr. PECORA. All right. Then with the exception of those 5,000
shares my statement is correct?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The Wiggin interests or the Wiggin family, assum-

ing that they were embodied in the Shermar Corporation and the
Murlyn Corporation, made a profit on these short sales that were
made by the Shermar Corporation in 1929 of the difference between
$10,596,968 and $6,588,430, which I have calculated to be $4,008,538;
is that correct, Mr. Wiggin?

Mr. WIGGIN. The corporation made the profit.
Mr. PECORA. Which corporation?
Mr. WIGGIN. The Shermar Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. But the Shermar Corporation was another name for

the Wiggin's family interests, was it not?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir. I t was not another name. I t was owned by

the family interests.
Mr. PECORA. Well, have you not right along in your own phrase-

ology been referring to the Shermar Corporation and the Murlyn
Corporation as the family corporations?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, then, these family corporations made this profit

of over 4 million dollars as the result of these short sales made in
the name of the Shermar Corporation in 1929 ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. I S that correct?
Mr. WIGGIN. They made the profit as the result of the sales made

by the Shermar Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; as the result of the sales made by the Shermar

Corporation. Now you said at the outset that one of the reasons
for the Shermar Corporation making these short sales in 1929 was
to postpone income taxes. Was that result achieved by this entire
process?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. And assuming that the tax at that time on this profit

of $4,008,538 was 11 percent, that meant the saving of a tax of $440,-
939.18, did it not?

Mr. WIGGIN. Repeat that question.
(The question was thereupon read by the shorthand reporter as.

above recorded.)
Mr. WIGGIN (after conferring with his associates). Well, there

was some cover, you remember, in 1930. Five thousand shares, I
think it was. That changes these figures completely.

Mr. PECORA. I t changes it somewhat?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know by what amount?
Mr. WIGGIN. No. I will have to figure it.
Mr. PECORA. What was the reason for the merger in February 1931

of the Murlyn Corporation with the Shermar Corporation?
Mr. WIGGIN. The Murlyn Corporation had been organized partly

out of sentiment, and I could see no possible advantage in having the
two corporations. I wanted to simplify it by reducing it to the one.

Mr. PECORA. NOW when the merger was effected in February 1931
was it on the basis of the Shermar Corporation giving its capital
stock to the shareholders of the Murlyn Corporation in return for
the securities that were then in the portfolio of the Murlyn Corpora-
tion?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And among those securities were these 42,506 shares

of the Chase Bank stock?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That was not a taxable exchange, was it?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In its income-tax return for the year 1931 did the

Shermar Corporation show a taxable income? That is, a net tax-
able income?

Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did it include in its return in its income statement

profits that it made from these short sales of the Chase Bank stock?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir. And I would like to read you a memoran-

dum in connection with that accounting prepared by counsel. May
I do so?

Mr. PECORA. When was it prepared?
# Mr. WIGGIN. Well, I do not know. Within a reasonably recent

time.
Senator COUZENS. I S the counsel who prepared it here?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



2 9 6 4 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Senator COTJZENS. Who is he?
Mr. WIGGIN. Mr. Lynch.
Mr. PECORA. When did you get it?
Mr. WIGGIN. I have had it for several days. May I read it?
Mr. PECORA. I think I ought to see it first. I t may not have any

relevancy.
Mr. WIGGIN. I t has a real relevancy.
Mr. PECORA. Well, if it has I am not going to offer any objection

to it. I do not want statements put into the record that do not
2iave relevancy.

(Mr. Wiggin handed the memorandum to Mr. Pecora.)
Mr. WIGGIN. IS there a question unanswered ?
(Thereupon the following question was read by the shorthand

reporter as above recorded:)
Mr. PECORA. Did it include in its return in its income statement profits that

it made from these short sales of the Chase Bank stock?

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Wiggin, what is the purpose of the state-
ment? What does it bear on?

Mr. WIGGIN. TO show that all these transactions were absolutely in
accordance with the law and the rulings of the Kevenue Department.

Mr. PECORA. I t is what I would say in the nature of a brief.
Mr. CONBOT. Well, it is a memorandum containing appropriate

references to the rulings of the Treasury Department with respect to
transactions of this character, bearing directly upon the line of in-
quiry that you are pursuing, and it is prepared for the purpose of
informing the committee with respect to it.

Mr. PECORA. Well, it is in the form of a brief by counsel. I t is
not in the form of evidence or anything of the sort. I t you want to
make it a part of this record, I have no objection. Let it go in.

Mr. WIGGIN. I would like to make it a part of the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
Senator COTJZENS. There is no necessity of reading it, however.
Mr. PECORA. NO.
The CHAIRMAN. NO ; let it be received and placed in the record.
Mr. WIGGIN. And not read it?
The CHAIRMAN. NO.
(Memorandum prepared bj Mr. Lynch and presented by Mr. Wig-

gin for the record was received in evidence, marked "Committee
Exhibit 85 of Nov. 1,1933 ", and is here printed in the record in full
•as follows:)

In 1929, the Shermar Corporation sold more shares of Chase stock than it
<owned. On December 11,1929, it was short 42,506 shares of Chase stock which
it had borrowed from Mrs. Wiggin and me. On that date, the Murlyn Corpo-
ration purchased 42,506 shares of Chase stock. The Shermar Corporation
covered its short position to the extent of 5,000 shares by a purchase in 1930
.̂nd^ closed out its short account in 1931 after merger with the Murlyn Cor-

poration by utilizing the shares of Chase stock then owned by Murlyn. The
result of these transactions was to defer to 1930 and 1931, respectively, the
realization of profits which otherwise would have been taxable in 1929 if the
Shermar Corporation had covered its short position in that year. Lest the
inference be drawn that in some way the transactions constituted a violation
of the Federal income tax law, the following statement is made under advice of
counsel:

1. A " short sale ", being a sale of securities borrowed, the loan to be repaid
with equivalent securities at a later date, is a valid (New York Personal
Property Law, s. 33) and usual business transaction, and is recognized as such
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by the Commissioner of Internal Revenue—(Sol. Mem., 1179, 1 C.B. 60 (1919);
I.T. 1764, II-—2 C.B. 22 (1923) ; I.T. 2187, IV—2 C.B. 25 (1925) ; Sol. Mem.
4281, IV—2 C.B. 187 (1925); General Counsel's Mem. 11,096, 323 C.C.H. par.
6546 (1932); Regulations 74, art. 661 (under 1928 act).)

Also, rulings hereinafter cited—
By the Board of Tax Appeals. (Robert W. Binghartv v. Commissioner, 27

B.T.A. 186 (1932), acquiesced in by the Commissioner (XIM2-6078, 333 C.C.H.
par. 6165).)

By the United States Supreme Court. (Provost v. U.8., 269 U.S. 443 (1926).
And by the present Revenue Act. (1932 Act, S. 23 (s).)
It is quite in order in the case of a short sale, if the lender is willing, not

to return stock equivalent to that borrowed for as much as 2 ĵ ears. (Seer
for instance, I.T. 2187, above.)

It is immaterial to the existence of a short sale whether the seller already
owns shares of the same stock at the time that he borrows. (General Counsel's
Mem. 7451, C.C.H. 1930 Fed. Tax Serv. par. 6171 (1930) ; I.T. 2683, 333 C.C.H.
par. 6166 (1933); Robert W. Bingham v. Commissioner, above.)

2. It is accordingly settled for Federal income tax purposes by the Commis-
sioner and the Board of Tax Appeals, there being no case to the contrary, (1>
that the profit or loss on a " short sale " is to be determined by matching the
later covering purchase against the earlier sale, and (2) that this is so even-
though the same person at the very time that he borrowed owned other shares-
of the same stock. (G.C.M. 7451; I.T. 2683; and Robert Tf. Bingham v. Com-
missioner, all cited above.)

3. In the present case the situation is even stronger; Shermar Corporations
was " short" only; and while Murlyn Corporation was " long ", it and Shennar,.
being run entirely separately, were entities separate from their stockholders and
from each other . (See, for example, Burnet v. Commonwealth Improvement Co.,
287 U.S. 415 (U.S. Supreme Court, 1932) ; Insurance & Title Guarantee Co. v.
U.8., 36 F. (2d) 842 (CCA. 2d, 1929), cert. den. 281 U.S. 748; Corcoran Lamp
Co., 24 B.T.A., 284 (1931); General Counsel's Mem. 1977, VI—!> C.B. 168
(1927).)

Therefore, when the Shermar Corporation deferred the realization of profit on
its Chase short account until it had actually covered its short position—irre-
spective of the concurrent Chase stock holdings of Murlyn—it fully complied
with the requirements of the income tax law.

Senator GORE. Could you state the amount of the tax return filed
by this concern?

Mr. WIGGIIT. Which year are we talking about now, Senator, and
which corporation?

Senator GORE. The year covered by this profit when you made
these transactions to cover these short sales.

Senator COUZENS. The year 1931.
Senator GORE. Yes. The amount of income returned by the cor-

poration that made the short sale and that covered it in 1931.
Mr. WIGGIN. The profit went into the return, but there was no tax

that year for the Shermar Corporation.
Senator GORE. On account of losses?
Mr. WIGGIN. On account of losses.
Mr. PECORA. I S it not fair to say, Mr. Wiggin, that the acquisition

for $6,000,000 odd on December 11, 1929, by the Murlyn Corpo-
ration and the Metpotan Corporation of the 42,506 shares of the
Chase Bank stock was really to enable the Shennar Corporation
to cover its short position and to postpone payment of any tax on
the resultant profit to the Shermar Corporation from those short
sales?

Mr. WIGGIN. I t was for the protection of the family, and the fact
that it was purchased by Murlyn did postpone the profit to Shermar.
The fact that Shermar did not buy it postponed the profit to Sher-
mar.
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Mr. PiECOfcA. The Shermar Corporation actually loaned over
$4,000,000 on or about December 11, 1929, to the Murlyn Corpora-
tion, did it not?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. TO enable the Murlyn Corporation to buy these 42,000-

odd shares?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the Shermar Corporation was in a position to

have bought those shares itself out of its own resources which it had
at that time ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And instead of so utilizing its resourcs the Wiggin

family interests were enabled by the loan of this money by Shermar
to Murlyn, and by the loan of 3 million dollars additional by the
Chase Bank to Murlyn, to have the covering of these short sales by
the Shermar postponed to some future time when it would be more
convenient for tax purposes for the Shermar ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Well, I think we did not go as far as that.
Mr. PECORA. Well, is that not what actually was the result?
Mr. WIGGIN. But the money was borrowed and Murlyn did make

the purchase so as to protect the family interests in the stock.
Mr. PECORA. And to protect them in the manner which my ques-

tion indicated?
Mr. WIGGIN. Well, I would not go as far as that.
Mr. PECORA. Well, have you not actually gone as far as that in this

statement that your counsel has prepared and which we have put
into the record at your request?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not think so.
Senator GORE. The credit of the Murlyn Corporation and the

Sherman Corporation with the Chase Bank was pretty good, was it
not?

Mr. WIGGIN. Only on good collateral, Senator.
Mr. PECORA. DO you not go absolutely just that far, or does not

your counsel, rather, by including the following in his prepared
statement?—

In 1929, the Shermar Corporation sold more shares of Chase stock than it
owned. On December 11, 1929, it was short 42,506 shares of Chase stock which
it had borrowed from Mrs. Wiggin and me. On that date, the Murlyn Cor-
poration purchased 42,506 shares of Chase stock. The Shermar Corporation
covered its short position to the extent of 5,000 shares by a purchase in 1930
and closed out its short account in 1931 after merger with the Murlyn Cor-
poration by utilizing the shares of Chase stock then owned by Murlyn. The
result of these transactions was to defer to 1930 and 1931, respectively, the
realization of profits which otherwise would have been taxable in 1929 if the
Shermar Corporation had covered its short position in that year.

Mr. WIGGIN. That is perfectly right.
Senator GORE. I see now the occasion for these different com-

panies.
Mr. PECORA. Well, it seems quite clear.
The fact of the matter is that in 1931 the Shermar Corporation

was able to offset the entire amount of profit that accrued to it that
year from the covering of these short sales made in 1929 by the
losses that the Shermar Corporation was able to show for the taxable
year 1931?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. Was it because the Shermar Corporation in 1931
could offset those profits by those losses that the merger between the
Murlyn Corporation and the Shermar Corporation took place that
year?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not think so. I do not think that was necessary
in order to cover that stock.

Mr. PECORA. When did it first occur to you that the Murlyn Cor-
poration had outlived its usefulness and hence should be merged?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. Well, how long prior to the actual merger did you

reach a conclusion that it should be merged because it had outlived
its usefulness ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. Why had it outlived its usefulness? What had hap

pened which brought you to that conclusion?
Mr. WIGGIN. I could see no advantages.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what advantages could you see during the years

of the existence of the corporation?
Mr. WIGGIN. AS I told you, it was started partially out of senti-

ment.
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. WIGGIN. I t was started partly on sentimental grounds.
Mr. PECORA. Well, the sentimental grounds you refer to are what?
Mr. WIGGIN. One corporation for each daughter.
Mr. PECORA. The Shermar Corporation was not designed to repre-

sent the interests of only one of the daughters, was it?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Neither was the Murlyn Corporation designed to

represent the interests only of your other daughter, was it?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well then, where does the sentimental reason exist?
Mr. WIGGIN. Just as I stated.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what?
Mr. WIGGIN. I thought it would be rather a desirable thing to have

one for each daughter. One in each of their names.
Mr. PECORA. Was your sentimental interest in the other daughter

lessened in 1931 so that you put the corporation that was the out-
growth of that sentiment out of business?

Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. During the life of these two companies and prior to

their merger in 1931, were sales or transfers of securities made one
to the other at various times?

Mr. WIGGIN. At various times; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And as the result of some of those sales or transfers

were tax losses established by either company or by both of them?
Mr. WIGGIN. There was a change in the tax law rulings, and I

should like to refresh my memory so as to give you the facts on your
question. May I do so?

Mr. PECORA. Well, if you have to in order to answer a simple
question that I asked you, I suppose you might do it.

Mr. WIGGIN. All right. [After consulting an associate:] Eead the
question, please. [Which was done.] Yes, sir.

Mr. PECORA. The answer to that question is yes?
Jiir. WIGGIN. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. Well, now, will you say that that was the sentimental
reason why you created the Murlyn Corporation and had it function
at the same time as the Shermar Corporation was functioning?

Mr. WIGGIN. I t was not necessary for that purpose.
Mr. PECORA. Well, that reason wouldn't be a sentimental reason,

would it ? But as a matter of fact the corporation was used in that
way with the Shermar Corporation, wasn't it?

Mr. WIGGIN. That corporation was not created for that purpose,
but after it existed they did buy and sell to each other.

Mr, PECORA. In order to establish paper losses for income-tax
purposes ?#

Mr. WIGGIN. Not paper losses.
Mr. PECORA. Well, when one company transferred securities to

another company that was owned by the same persons that owned
the first company, aren't any losses paper losses?

Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir. Each corporation is an entity, you know.
Mr. PECORA. I know that, that each corporation is an entity, but

the owners were the same.
Mr. WIGGIN. The owners of the equity were the same, but not the

owners of the preferred stock.
Senator GORE. Was there much preferred stock outstanding?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Senator GORE. Was it the same in each case ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think not. But I would have to look that up.
Mr. PECORA. The ownership of the preferred stock of these com-

panies was such that it did not change the character of these com-
panies from being what you have said they were, Wiggin family
corporations.

Mr. WIGGIN. They were all family corporations.
Senator TOWNSEND. Did the family own the preferred stock?
Mr. WIGGIN. In one case, and not in the other case. I t was trusts.
Senator GORE. Have you put into the record any statement in

regard to the acquisition of the Washington Gas Lignt by the Chase
interests ?

Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Senator GORE. Well, are you familiar with the La Follette law

that was enacted some years ago ?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Senator GORE, providing that not more than 20 percent of the

stock of any gas light company, for instance, could be owned by any
one outside corporation?

Mr. WIGGIN. I am not familiar with that law; no, sir.
Senator GORE. DO you have any knowledge of the fact that five

trusts were organized in Massachusetts, which did acquire, each, 20
percent of the stock of the Washington Gas Light Co. ?

Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir; I am not informed on that.
Senator GORE. And that that stock was acquired by the Chase

Harris Forbes interests ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I am not posted on that.
Senator GORE. Have you any data in your records concerning

that, Mr. Wiggin? If so, I wish you would have it assembled and
put in the record.

Mr. WIGGIN. Well, that better come from the Chase Securities
Corporation, I should think, than from me.
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Senator GORE. They would have handled that transaction?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Senator GOBE. Very well. How can we proceed to get that data?

Whom should we call on to get the records of it?
Mr. WIGGIN. Well, the officers of the Chase Securities Corpora-

tion, I should say.
Senator GOBE. And you were not one of those?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes; but not now.
Senator GORE. IS that concern still functioning?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir; under the name of the Chase Corporation.
Senator COTJZENS. Mr. Conboy could get it for you, Senator Gore.

Can't Mr. Conboy get that?
Mr. CONBOY. I can make some inquiry.
Senator GOBE. I should like for that data to be gotten and put

into the record for the use of the Senate.
Mr, CONBOY. I want to be as helpful as possible, of course.
Senator GOBE. What was that?
Mr. CONBOY. I say I want to be as helpful as possible.
Senator GOBE. Yes; and I think that data might be helpful.
The CHAIBMAN. Thei subcommittee will now take a recess until

2 o'clock this afternoon.
(Thereupon, at 12:55 p.m. Wednesday, Nov. 1, 1933, the sub-

committee recessed until 2 o'clock the same afternoon.)

AFTER BECESS

The subcommittee resumed at 2 p.m. on the expiration of the
recess.

The CHAIBMAN. The subcommittee will come to order. Proceed,
Mr. Pecora.

TESTIMONY OF ALBERT H. WIGGIN,—Resumed

Mr. PECOBA. Mr. Wiggin, as I recall the testimony you have given
about these short sales made by the Shermar Corporation of Chase
Bank stock, you said, in substance if not in words, that the making
of those short sales is a good thing because it provides for pur-
chasing power for the bank stock. Now, "just what did you mean
by that?

Mr. WIGGIN. I meant that if there was a break in the stock that
might be injurious to the bank there was somebody there to buy the
stock and keep it from breaking further.

Mr. PECOBA. Who was the somebody that you had in mind?
Mr. WIGGIN. This company that was in a position to buy.
Mr. PECOBA. The Shermar Co.?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECOBA. NOW, as a matter of fact that furnishing of a pur-

chasing power would not have been of avail for that purpose unless
the stock was bought in the open market, would it?

Mr. WIGGIN. Oh, I think so. No matter where it was bought it
would have the same effect, would it not?

Mr. PECOR. I don't know. I am asking you.
Mr. WIGGIN. I think it would have the same effect.
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Mr. PECORA. Well, now, as a matter of fact, what really did happen
was that the Murlyn Corporation bought 42,000 shares which had
been sold short by the Shermar Corporation on December 11, 1929,
from the affiliate of the bank.

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, how did that help to create a purchasing power

for the stock that was beneficial to the market?
Mr. WIGGIN. Well, it put the Metpotan Co. in a position to buy

stock with the cash that they had if they wanted to.
Mr. PECORA. Did the Metpotan Co. do that?
Mr. WIGGIN. I don't know. I would have to look that up in

order to find out.
Mr. PECORA. When the Shermar Corporation made those short

sales it did not know what the Metpotan Co. was going to do, did it?
Mr. WIGGIN. No, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When the Metpotan Corporation made those short

sales was it in the contemplation that the Shermar Corporation would
cover its short position by purchasing the stock of the Metpotan Co. ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I t had no definite plan.
Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact you said among other things that

another purpose you had in making those short sales for the Sher-
mar Corporation was to enable your family to sell some of their
holdings.

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That purpose was not accomplished either, was it?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir. They did sell, and when the stock was

repurchased it was at a lower price.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, the stock was repurchased by the family

interests, wasn't it?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Through the Murlyn Corporation?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And meanwhile the family had enough stock to enable

the Shermar Corporation to deliver under its short sales without
buying in the market, didn't it?

Mr. WIGGIN. That is very true; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that did not help to provide a purchasing power

for the stock, did it?
Mr. WIGGIN. Why, I think it did.
Mr. PECORA. HOW ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Because they did buy back.
Mr. PECORA. They bought back, not in the market, but frqm the

Metpotan Co. ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir. They bought from the Metpotan Co.
Mr. PECORA. HOW did that improve the purchasing power in the

market for the stock?
Mr. WIGGIN. I t put the Metpotan Co. in funds, with that cash

in case they wanted to buy.
Mr. PECORA. But you said that the sales made by the Shermar

Corporation were not made in combination with the Metpotan Co.
In other words, you did not know that the covering was going to
be done through purchases made from the Metpotan Co., did you?

Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. The Shermar Corporation would not have sold that
stock short unless it expected to make a profit therefrom, would it?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir; I think so. I t reduced the holdings of the
family that much. If the stock had gone up they would have had.
to cover at a loss, but they could have covered.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the family was not. going to reduce its hold-
ings at a loss if it could avoid doing so, was it?

Mr. WIGGIN. Kepeat that, please.
Mr. PECORA. The committee reporter will read it to you.
(The question was thereupon read by the reporter, as above

recorded.)
Mr. PECORA. In other words, the family was not going to sell it&

holdings at a loss if it could avoid a loss, was it?
Mr. WIGGIN. Probably not.
Mr. PECORA. The Shermar Corporation when it made those short

sales expected to make a profit from them., didn't it?
Mr. WIGGIN. I don't know whether they expected it or not. They

hoped to.
Mr. PECORA. Well, did the Shermar Corporation consult any par-

ticular individual or individuals when it decided to make those short
sales ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I don't think so.
Mr. PECORA. YOU made the decision for the Shermar Corporation

with regard to making those short sales, didn't you?
Mr. WIGGIN. Undoubtedly.
Mr. PECORA. What was in your mind at the time you made that

decision ? What object did you hope to accomplish or attain ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Just as I testified this morning.
Mr. PECORA. Well, this morning you said, among other things, that

it would provide a broader purchasing power for the Chase Bank
stock, and to that extent it would be beneficial to the bank.

Mr. WIGGIN. I t reduced the family holdings, and provided a pur-
chasing power for the stock. I think those were the two reasons I
gave.

Mr. PECORA. Those were the two reasons you gave?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. Was the factor of selling either at a loss or a profit

in your mind?
Mr. WIGGIN. I have no doubt that I hoped I would make a profit

on the transaction.
Mr. PECORA. And you thought you would make a profit by selling

short?
Mr. WIGGIN. I do not know what I thought at that time, Mr.

Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Well, you know what would animate you to make

short sales of the security.
Mr. WIGGIN. I might point out that if the stock had been bought

back at a loss it would have been good business for the family to
sell some of their stock at that time.

Mr. PECORA. Well, if you had thought you would have to buy
that stock back at a lo,ss you wouldn't have made those short sales,
would you?

Mr. WIGGIN. NO ; not if I had expected that.
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Mr. PECORA. SO it is a fair inference that you made the short sales
because you thought it would result in profits?

Mr. WIGGIN. I hoped it would; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, what prompted you to believe, in August, Sep-

tember, and October of 1929, that by selling the bank stock short
profits would accrue to you?

Mr. WIGGIN. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. Well, if you don't know^ who would know?
Mr. WIGGIN. I probably had some definite reasoning at that time

but I don't know today what it was. This was sometime ago, as you
know.

Mr. PECORA. I know it, but there must have been some reason that
led you to believe you might cover at a lower price and thereby
make a profit.

Mr. WIGGIN. Only the general reasoning that the market was very
high on bank stocks.

Mr. PECORA. Did you believe that was the case at that time on
Chase Bank stock?

Mr. WIGGIN. I thought all bank stocks were high, and I thought
Chase National Bank stock was selling in line with other stocks.

Mr. PECORA. That is, selling too high.
Mr. WIGGIN. I don't know that
Mr. PECORA (continuing). As compared with its real value.
Mr. WIGGIN. I don't know whether I thought so or not.
Mr. PECORA. Haven't you just said in substance that that is what

vou thought?
Mr. WIGGIN. Well, have I?
Mr. PECORA. YOU said all bank stocks, and Chase Bank Stock was a

bank stock, and hence was included in the word " all", isn't that so ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think that is a fair conclusion, yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In other words, that is a fair inference ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, if you thought Chase Bank stock was selling

too high in the market in the summer and fall of 1929, why did
you as the chief executive officer of the Chase Bank, and of its
subsidiary, the Chase Securities Corporation, permit the Chase Se-
curities Corporation and its wholly owned subsidiary, the Metpotan
Corporation, to go into those various pools or syndicate accounts to
stabilize the market, so to speak, or to keep up the price ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Well, did they at that time?
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Wiggin, I had nothing to do with those pools

at that time, nor since. You did. Th^t is why I am asking you
the question and expecting you to answer it. I cannot tell. I do
not know anything about those things.

Mr. WIGGIN. Will you have the other question read to me?
Mr. PECORA. The committee reporter will read it to you.
(The question was thereupon read by the reporter as above re-

corded.)
Mr. WIGGIN. Let me see. [Inquiring of an associate.]
Mr. PECORA. DO you have to get the answer to that question from

Mr. Lynch ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I am trying to find out if they did do it. And I
cannot find that they did.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 2973

Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. WIGGIN. I cannot find that they did do it at that time. If you

have any information there, perhaps it will help me out.
Mr. PECORA. Well, you have given some testimony here—for in-

stance, that the Chase Securities Corporation participated in a
trading account managed by Dominick & Dominick, formed in July
of 1929 and which continued to operate for several months there-
after ; in fact that particular account was closed November 11, 1929.
You have already given a lot of testimony about that trading
account.

Mr. WIGGIN. Well, I just wanted to identify the dates.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WIGGIN. And the Metpotan Co. was selling stock, wasn't it?
Mr. PECORA. I t was doing both. I t was in this trading account

which, as you have already testified, bought and sold, was in and out
of the market practically every day during the life of that trading
account.

Mr. WIGGIN. And it sold stock. And the net result was a sale of
stock, was it not?

Mr. PECORA. I t both bought and sold. You said it was to stabilize
the market. You said that was one of the purposes of that account
and of other accounts of a similar character.

Mr. WIGGIN. The net result was a sale of stock, wasn't it? And
they did just what I did.

Mr. PECORA. Well, you did it for a profit. You sold short. You
did not buy and sell. The Shermar Corporation sold short between
August and December of 1929, didn't it ?

Mr. WIGGIN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, this trading account in which the Chase Secur-

ities Corporation, through the Metpotan, was a participant, and
which was managed by Dominick & Dominick, was formed in July
and operated until November 11. Now, you said they bought and
sold, the Shermar Corporation sold short.

Mr. WIGGIN. The net result was
Mr. PECORA (interposing). So that the two accounts' operations

were different.
Mr. WIGGIN. The net result was the same to both corporations.
Mr. PECORA. IS that so, Mr. Wiggin, that the net result was the

same?
Mr. WIGGIN. The Metpotan sold.
Mr. PECORA. What was that net result you are speaking of?
Mr. WIGGIN. On the options to Dominick & Dominick that they

sold this large amount of stock.
Mr. PECORA. Did they not do both? They bought and sold, didn't

they?
Mr. WIGGIN. They bought and sold, but the net result was sales.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, let us see if that is so. Let me look

that up.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Wiggin, while Mr. Pecora is looking that up,

do you know of any other officer or officers of the Chase Bank who
sold stock in the summer and fall of 1929 of the bank, bank stock?

Mr. WIGGIN. Oh, I think a good many of them dicL
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Mr. PECORA. I am going to recall to your mind the testimony
during the first week you were on the stand before this committee,
which was the week before last, with regard to these Chase Bank
stock syndicates. There were eight of them that you testified about.

Mr. WIGGIN. There were quite a number.
Mr. PECORA. There were eight. The first one was formed on

September 21, 1927, and terminated on April 18, 1928. During
the life of that account, the account purchased 22,217 shares and
sold that same number. So the amount of sales corresponded exactly
to the number purchased in the open market.

Account no. 2 was formed on April 18, 1928, and terminated on
April 9, 1929, and that account purchased 59,522 shares and sold
that same amount.

The third account, being the first one managed by Dominick &
Dominick, was formed on July 19,1929, and terminated on November
11, 1929; and that also purchased 172,806 shares and sold that same
number. So you see that the Metpotan and the Chase Securities
Corporation, whichever one was the participant in those syndicate
accounts or trading accounts, did not take a net short position in any
of those accounts, whereas the Shermar Corporation's transactions
gave it a net short position to the extent of 42,506 shares. So how
could you say that the net result was the same?

Mr. WIGGIN. The Metpotan Corporation reduced its holdings,
didn't it?

Mr. PECORA. Not if the trading account sold the same number of
shares it purchased.

Mr. WIGGIN. I think it did, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. That is not the evidence.
Mr. WIGGIN. I do not think that that is inconsistent. They put

a certain number of shares into the trading account and the trading
account sold what it bought; but the Metpotan undoubtedly reduced
its holdings.

Mr. PECORA. The Metpotan was not selling short in those accounts.
I t was selling stock that it actually owned?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The Shermar Corporation was selling short?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I t sold 42,000 shares it did not own?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes; but the Metpotan reduced its holdings on Chase

stock. Let me point out another matter, too, that may be of interest
to you. The Shermar Corporation, or any of the family corpora-
tions, never sold or bought a share of Chase stock except through
the Chase Securities Co.; so that there could not be any interference
with their interests.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, was it the purpose of the Metpotan in going into
those trading accounts to dispose of its shares of the bank stock,
ror was it its purpose to stabilize the market and obtain a wider
distribution of the bank stock?

Mr. WIGGIN. Both.
Mr. PECORA. What was the purpose of the Shermar Corporation in

engaging in those short sales in the summer and fall of 1929 ?
Mr. WIGGIN. TO reduce the family holdings and to be in position

to buy stock if i t seemed advisable, or in the interest of the bank.
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Mr. PECORA. In the interests of the bank? Will you be good
enough to tell the committee how the bank's interests were served
directlv by the Shermar Corporation selling short 42 thousand
shares? Just explain that in detail to the committee.

Mr. WIGGIN. I t gave them a purchasing power.
Mr. PECORA. When you say " they ", whom do you mean?
Mr. WIGGIN. The Shermar Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. TO do what?
Mr. WIGGIN. TO purchase bank stock.
Mr. PECORA. From whom?
Mr. WIGGIN. Anybody.
Mr. PECORA. HOW did it profit the bank?
Mr. WIGGIN. I t didn't profit the bank.
Mr. PECORA. HOW did it serve the bank's interests?
Mr. WIGGIN. Because there were frequently occasions when a vio-

lent fluctuation in the stock, with no purchaser, was injurious to the
bank, and it was wise to have somebody that could purchase stock.

Mr. PECORA. When the Shermar Corporation engaged in these
short sales, was it making some contribution possibly to bringing
about those wide fluctuations?

Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Does not short selling operate to depress the value of

a security, as a rule?
Mr. WIGGIN. They would not have done it if it depressed the stock.
Mr. PECORA. Does not short selling as a rule have that effect,

namely, to depress?
Mr. WIGGIN. AS a rule I cannot say, but perhaps it does.
Mr. PECORA. IS there any doubt about it in your mind that that is

a distinct result of short selling?
Mr. WIGGIN. I t depends entirely on the particular transaction.
The CHAIRMAN. The purchasing power would not have been in-

creased unless they had made a profit, would it?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir. It gave them cash to buy with.
Mr. PECORA. If you thought, as an officer of the bank, apart from

your relations to the Shermar Corporation with which the bank was
not identified, that the market price of the stock of the bank in the
summer and fall of 1929 was too high, why did you permit those high
prices to be maintained through the participation in these trading
accounts which dealt in the bank stock of the Chase Securities Cor-
poration or the Metpotan Corporation ?

Mr. WIGGIN. The Metpotan was in a trading account with the right
to buy and the right to sell. Its purpose was to reduce its holdings—
one oi its purposes.

Mr. PECORA. YOU are not forgetting the other purpose that you
emphasized last week, or the week before—that of stabilizing the
market—are you?

Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir. The market price was entirely beyond my
control.

Mr. PECORA. I do not think that answers my question, Mr. Wiggin.
Mr. WIGGIN. Well, repeat the question and I will try to answer it.
(The question referred to was read by the reporter as above

recorded.)
Mr. WIGGIN. And the answer is?
(The reporter read the answer referred to as above recorded.)
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Mr. WIGGIN. That is the best answer I can make.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have said in the past that one of the main

reasons you had the affiliate of the Chase Bank go into these trading
accounts that dealt in the bank stock was to stabilize the market
for the bank stock.

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that is true, is it not?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have seen that one of these trading accounts,

formed for the purpose, among other things, of stabilizing the
market in the bank stock, was formed in July and operated until
the 11th of November 1929, which period takes in the larger part
of the period between August 8 and December 2, 1929, when your
company, the Shermar Co., sold 42,506 shares short?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW you said one of the reasons for your company

selling short was because you hoped to make a profit thereby. Is
that correct?

Mr. WIGGIN. I hoped it would make a profit.
Mr. PECORA. But you knew that it could not make a profit unless

it could cover the short sales at a lower price; is that right?
Mr. WIGGIN. That is the only way the Shermar Corporation could

make a profit.
Mr. PECORA. YOU also said, in the course of your testimony here,

that you thought in the summer and fall of 1929 all bank stocks,
including the Chase Bank stocks, were selling too high?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, keeping in mind all those elements, why did

you, as the chief executive officer of the Chase Bank, as well as of
its security affiliate, permit or sanction the security affiliate of the
bank going into these trading accounts to stabilize the market or
maintain the price for the bank stock?

Mr. WIGGIN. Because they had the right to buy and also the right
to sell, and they wanted to reduce their holdings.

Mr. PECORA. YOU did not permit them to do that in order that they
might have the right to buy and the right to sell. That was simply
$n attribute of a trading account, was it not? I t was not the reason
for the trading account?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think it was the reason for the trading account.
Mr. PECORA. YOU said the reasons for the trading account were

to stabilize the market and enable the security affiliate to sell some
of its holdings.

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU said, also, that in your opinion the market

prices for the bank stock in that period of time were too high or, in
other words, out of proportion to its real value.

Mr. WIGGIN. I said I thought the market on bank stocks was high;
yes, sir.

Mr. PECORA. And you, through your private corporation, the
Shermar Corporation, acting upon the belief that you had that the
market price for the bank stock was too high, and acting further
upon the hope that you had that by selling the stock short your
corporation would make profits, nevertheless permitted the security
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affiliate of the bank to go into trading accounts designed to stabilize
the market at the time when you thought the market price was too
high. Why did you do that?

Mr. WIGGIN. I permitted them to go in to stabilize the market and
buy and sell with the hope that they would reduce their holdings—
the same purpose exactly.

Mr. PBCORA. The Shermar Corporation had no holdings to reduce.
They were engaged in a speculation, were they not?

Mr. WIGGIN. The family had large holdings, and the interests were
the same.

Mr. PECORA. And the family never let go of those holdings, because
it caused the Murlyn Corporation to buy back the total amount of
its short stock from the Metpotan Co. on December 11,1929?

Mr. WIGGIN. I t did not buy it back until December.
Mr. PEOORA. Who did not?
Mr. WIGGIN. These family interests.
Mr. PECORA. The Murlyn Corporation bought it in December, did

it not?
Mr. WIGGIN. That is what I say: They did not buy it until De-

cember. You are speaking of August, I think.
Mr, PECORA. I am speaking of the whole period of time covered

by the short sales, from August until December.
Mr. WIGGIN. I understood that you were speaking of the Met-

potan sales in August, or October, or whatever that date was. Am
I right?

Mr. PECORA. I was asking you not about those sales at all. I
asked you to tell the committee why you, as the chief executive officer
of the bank and its security affiliates, permitted the security affiliate
to go into market operations through the medium of these trading
accounts to stabilize the market at a time when you thought the
price of the stock was so high, so far out of proportion to value,
that you, as the owner or one of the owners of the Shermar Cor-
poration, operated in the market by selling short with a view of
making a profit.

Mr. WIGGIN. I think I have answered that question already, and
the answer was that the Metpotan had the right to buy and the right
to sell, and they hoped to reduce their holdings, and aid.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know that the Metpotan reduced its holdings?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. I understand the gist of the question is, Mr. Wig-

gin, why you should endeavor to stabilize the market and keep the
price of the bank stock as it was, practically, when you realized and
believed that the bank stock was too high ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Of course, any belief that I had that the bank stock
was too high was purely a matter of opinion.

Mr. PECORA. I t turned out that your opinion was pretty sound,
did it not?

Mr. WIGGIN. I t happened so in that case.
Mr. PECORA. Did it not occur to you as an individual who owned

large blocks of Chase Bank stock at a time when you thought the
market price thereof was too high that it created a situation in the
market that enabled you, by selling the stock shortj to reap hand-
some profits through the Shermar Corporation's activities and that
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the affiliate of the bank of which you were the executive head at the
same time was engaging in market operations that would keep this
price up so as to enable you to sell short at the best possible profit to
yourself?

Mr. WIGGIN. Not at all, sir. They were both selling, and we never
sold except in consultation with them, and let them handle the sales
so that there would be no possible interference of their interests.

Mr. PECORA. DO you mean to say, by that, that during the time that
the Shermar Corporation was making short sales of 42,506 shares of
bank stock the Shermar Corporation's activities were coordinated
with those of the bank and its security affiliate?

Mr. WIGGIN. I mean to say that they never made a sale without
doing it through the Chase Securities Corporation so it would not be
allowed to interfere.

Mr. PECORA. HOW were these short sales that were made by the
Shermar Corporation in the summer and fall of 1929 kept free from
interfering?

Mr. WIGGIN. Because we gave them to the Chase Securities Co.
to handle and they did all the selling for us.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean the Chase Securities Co. made these sales
for the Shermar Corporation?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW?
Mr. WIGGIN. I don't know. Wherever the selling was. They did

the whole thing.
Mr. PECORA. Were you using the security affiliate of the bank to

promote the activities of your own private company?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir. I was simply
Mr. PECORA (interposing). I t seems to me that is the inference

from the testimony you have just given.
Mr. WIGGIN. I don't think so. I was simply handling it in a way

that would not be permitted to interfere with the interests of the
company. Therefore I let them handle the whole thing.

Mr. PECORA. Who were the officers of the Chase Bank affiliate that
handled these short sales for the Shermar Corporation?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think it was mostly handled by Mr. Jonas Ander-
sen, a vice president.

Mr. PECORA. HOW did he handle them?
Mr. WIGGIN. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. What brokers were used by the Shermar Corporation

for short sales ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. Who would know?
Mr. WIGGIN. Mr. Andersen, if he used any brokers.
Mr. PECORA. Did the bank's security affiliate share any part of the

profits that accrued to the Shermar Corporation from these short
sales?

Mr. WIGGIN. They simply did the handling for the company.
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. WIGGIN. They had no share in, the profits.
Mr. PECORA. But*they handled the transactions for the Shermar?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes; they handled the transactions.
Mr. PECORA. But got no share of the profits ?
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Mr. WIGGIN. No. I t was simply done through them so as not
to interfere with their own operations.

Mr. PECORA. Did you as an individual, as the party principally
interested in the Shermar Corporation, discuss with the directors and
the executive officers of the bank's affiliate this whole operation and
agree upon it with them?

Mr. WIGGIN. No, sir. All that happened was that I would say
I would like to sell some stock where it is possible, when it does
not affect the market, when it does not interfere with you in any way.

Mr, PEOORA. Well then, were they using their judgment for the
benefit of the Shermar Corporation with regard to the making of
these short sales?

Mr. WIGGIN. They were simply handling the sales when they
could be handled without interference.

Mr. PECORA. Were the sales made in accordance with their judg-
ment?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Then jou were using the machinery and the personnel

of the bank's affiliate in market operations for your private corpora-
tion that resulted in your private corporation making several mil-
lions of dollars of profits?

Mr. WIGGIN. They were only used for their own benefit and pro-
tection, sir.

Mr. PECORA. And the benefit and protection that they got—by
" they " I mean the Chase Bank and its affiliate—was how much in
dollars and cents, if there was a benefit in dollars and cents?

Mr. WIGGIN. I don't know. I don't know how you would figure it.
Mr. PECORA. YOU said that the bank received benefits from it.

What were those benefits? What was the extent of them?
Mr. WIGGIN. Did I say the bank received benefits?
Mr. PECORA. Or the affiliate.
Mr. WIGGIN. NO; I said it was handled through them so that it

would not interfere with their interests and what they wanted to do
-themselves.

Mr. PECORA. Did you tell the officers of the affiliate that you
wanted your corporation to sell short with a view of making a
profit from such short sales ?

Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That was your own judgment, and you did not pass

that on to the affiliate's officers ?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU simply told them that the Shermar Corporation

wanted to sell some stock, the Chase Bank stock?
Mr. WIGGIN. Where it could do it without interference.
Mr. PECORA. Who determined upon the amount of sales of the

bank stock that were made in the name of the Shermar Corporation
in those months?

Mr. WIGGIN. YOU refer to the total amount?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. WIGGIN. There was no amount determined at the beginning

of the transaction.
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Mr. PECORA. I did not limit you to the beginning of the trans-
action.

Mr. WIGGIN. I have not finished yet.
Mr. PECORA. I am directing your attention to the whole period

covered by these short sales.
Mr. WIGGIN. Will you let me finish that answer?
Mr. PECORA. I thought you had. Pardon me.
Mr. WIGGIN. There was no amount determined at the beginning

of the transaction, and they sold through the Chase Securities so as
not to interfere with them, and they sold until they decided they
did not care to sell any more. Now, when they determined on that
amount I don't know, but probably when it reached this round
amount.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, let us see: The Chase Bank's affiliate was both
buying and selling through its interest in this trading account, was
it not, at that time?

Mr. WIGGIN. They had the right to buy and the right to sell.
Mr. PECORA. And that is what they actually did; they both bought

and sold, did they not?
Mr. WIGGIN. The net was a sale.
Mr. PECORA. But they both bought and sold, did they not?
Mr. WIGGIN. I do not know, but I suppose very likely. They

had the right to.
Mr. PECORA. Well now, I have not questioned their right to buy

and sell. The evidence is in the record showing that they had the
right to buy and sell. We know that, Mr. Wiggin.

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What they did was buying and selling for the

affiliate ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I do not know whether they bought at that time or

not.
Mr. PECORA. Well, suppose you find out now from your affiliate's

records so there will be no misunderstanding about it.
Mr. CONBOY. What dates do you want it from?
Mr. PECORA. This pool that was managed by Dominick & Domi-

nick formed in July 1929 and continuing until November 11, 1929.
Mr. CONBOY. Mr. Pecora, the records that we have here showing

the net position of Metpotan show that on the 18th of July Metpotan
was long 43,265 58/100 shares. That position was decreased day by
day, continuously down, to the 9th of November, when the total
amount was 4,128 shares.

Senator COUZENS. During that process did they not sell, too?
Mr. CONBOY. Those are all sales. They were continually reducing

their position all during that period.
Senator COUZENS. YOU are just giving the net results of each day, a

general increase, but were there not some ups and downs?
Mr. CONBOY. I can give you figures for each day, Senator, and

then you can draw your own conclusion.
Senator COUZENS. I think you should not make just a general

answer.
Mr. CONBOY. The figures for each day will occupy a little time, but

we have them here if you want them. I can give them to you day*
by day.
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Senator COUZENS. I know; but can't you answer whether there was
any buying or selling during that period, day by day, without taking
up the time of the committee any further?

Mr. CONBOY. The net result was a decrease in the holdings, prac-
tically. Just a second—what I want

Mr. PECORA. I t seems to me
Mr. CONBOY. Are you going to let me answer this question?
Mr. PECORA. I thought you had. Go ahead.
Mr. CONBOY. For instance, we started with the 18th of July,

43,000 shares. The next day it is 41,000. The next day it is 39,600.
The next day it is 39,586. The next day it is 39,541. The next day
39,554. Then 38,211—38,039—38,054, and then apparently there is
an increase of 1,000 shares, 39,173.

Senator COUZENS. SO they were both buying and selling? That is
what I want.

Mr. CONBOY. I have given you just what they were doing.
Senator COUZENS. SO they were both buying and selling?
Mr. CONBOY. They apparently were.
Mr. PECORA. The whole question can be answered very concisely by

telling the committee what the extent was of the buying done by that
trading account and the extent of the selling by the same trading
account during its life between July and November 1929. Now
can't you answer that? That I think" would be a complete answer.

Mr. CONBOY. Well, if the question is put to me, the extent of the
answer that I can make is that shown by the fact that the position
was reduced by 40,000 shares.

Mr. PECORA. That is the position of the Metpotan, but the Metpotan
was only one of several participants in this trading account.

Mr. CONBOY. I thought you wanted Metpotan.
Mr. PECORA. I want the operations of the trading account, of which

the Metpotan was only one of several participants.
Mr. CONBOY. We haven't the Dominick & Dominick accounts.
Mr. PECORA. Well, they are in evidence here.
Mr. CONBOY. Are they? Where are they? We haven't them;

you have them. We have got the Metpotan. We are furnishing
you with them.

Mr. PECORA. The Metpotan was one of the participants in the
trading account conducted and managed by Dominick & Dominick.

Mt. CONBOY. Quite.
Mr. PECORA. And as a participant I would imagine that it would

have business acumen enough to keep itself posted as to the opera-
tions of the whole account.

Mr. CONBOY. Mr. Pecora, you were directing your attention to a
comparison between the position of Metj)otan and the position of
Shermar, and we are giving you the position of Metpotan during
that period of time.

Mr. PECORA. If you please, I was not doing that. That is what
Mr. Wiggin was trying to have me do,( but I declined to do that. I
want the operations of the trading account between those dates,
July and November, of which the Metpotan was only one participant.

Mr. CONBOY. I do not think anybody was trying to get you to do
anything, but we understood your question over here to be directed

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



2 9 8 2 STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

to the ascertainment of the position of Metpotan during that period
of time, and we have got the figures out here.

Mr. PECORA. The exhibit that gives that succinctly is now in the
Government Printing Office being printed. But haven't you got a
copy of that exhibit ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I don't think so.
Mr. CONBOY. I don't know, Mr. Pecora. Will you tell us what it

is? We put in lots of big long ones as long as that. That is not an
identification at all, holding your arms out. [After a pause.]

Mr. Pecora, we have an exhibit here that is not as wide as was
indicated by the width of Mr. Koss's generous embrace over there.
I t is much narrower. Maybe this is the one that you are looking
for. [Handing document to Mr. Pecora.]

Mr. PECORA. I hope it is.
Mr. CONBOY. I S that it?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CONBOY. All right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Wiggin, suppose you look at this exhibit.

How many shares of Chase National Bank stock were bought for the
trading account that was formed in July 1929 and which terminated
on November 11,1929?

Mr. CONBOY. IS that the question ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
(Mr. Wiggin and Mr. Conboy at this point conferred.)
Mr. CONBOY. I will read you the figure off if you want it—80,710.

Is that the figure?
Mr. PECORA. 80,710, bought in the market. And how many were

sold?
Mr. CONBOY. 115,483.
Mr. PECORA. Right.
Mr. CONBOY. According to this exhibit. This exhibit, as I under-

stand it, was prepared by you from the Dominick & Dominick books,
was it not?

Mr. PECORA. NO; it was prepared by Dominick & Dominick and
given to us.

Mr. CONBOY. Prepared by Dominick & Dominick, then.
Mr. PECORA. SO that this syndicate account was not engaged only

in selling; it was engaged in buying to a very substantial extent, was
it not?

Mr. WIGGIN. I only know from those figures. Apparently, yes,
Mr. PECORA. YOU have no reason to doubt those figures, have you?
Mr. WIGGIN. Not at all.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the Shermar Corporation was engaged only in

selling from August 8, 1929, up to and including December 2, 1929?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think so. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And selling short in large part ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The Metpotan was not selling short as a participant

in that trading account, was it?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the trading account itself was not selling short,

was it?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 2983

Mr. PECORA. That trading account was organized, as you have
already testified, among other reasons, for the purpose of stabilizing
the market—right?

Mr. WIGGIN. And buying and selling.
Mr. PECORA. Well, the buying and selling was the process by which

stabilization was effected, was it not?
Mr. WIGGIN. And I have also stated that it was for the desire

to reduce their holdings, which they did.
Mr. PECORA. All right; but one of the purposes was stabilization

of the market, and that market price at that time, in your opinion,
was too high?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. AS a result of the operations of that trading account^

wasn't that high price substantially maintained in the market?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think the price went—I don't know what the fluc-

tuations were. I will have to look.
Mr. PECORA. Suppose you look.
Mr. CONBOY (after a pause). What dates do you want those figures

for, high and low, Mr. Pecora? I think I gave that to Senator Gore
this morning shortly before we adjourned.

Mr. PECORA. Say August.
Mr. CONBOY. August '29?
Mr. PECORA. August 8, 1929.
Mr. CONBOY. 228-1/2-233.
Mr. PECORA. And what was the market quotation just prior to

the market price on October 29?
Mr. CONBOY. 221-235 on October 25, 222 to 230 on October 26, and

190 to 231 on October 28.
Mr. PECORA. SO the first crash was on October 26, as I remem-

ber it?
Mr. CONBOY. There was a low on October 24 of 196. That is the

first low under 200.
Mr. PECORA. SO that the price remained fairly stabilized between

August the 8th and October 25, did it not?
Mr. CONBOY. Oh, yes, apparently. In fact, it increased during

that period.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know, Mr. Wiggin, where that trading account

got the Chase Bank stock which it sold in the market over and above
the number of shares that it bought in the market, the number being
the difference between 115,483 shares sold in the market and 80,710
shares bought in the market?

Mr. WIGGIN. Isn't that the account that we discussed week before
last where they had the options?

Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. WIGGIN. Well, they got it on those options.
Mr. PECORA. And the Shermar Corporation gave those options in

part, did they not?
Mr. WIGGIN. They gave them in part; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall to what extent the Shermar Corporation

gave options to the account?
Mr. WIGGIN. I will get that. I have forgotten it.
Mr. PECORA. I t was 40,000 shares, wasn't it?
Mr. CONBOY. I think that is right.
Mr. WIGGIN. Sixty.
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Mr. PECORA. Forty and twenty. The first option was for 40,000
shares. Then there was another option for 20,000 shares, but only
10,000 was drawn down under that second option.

Mr. WIGGIN (after conferring with associate). Yes; that is right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, does that indicate to you, Mr. Wiggin, that the

42,506 shares which the Shermar Corporation sold short between
August 8 and December 2 were sold in large part to that trading
account ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I am very sure there was not any of it sold to that
trading account.

Mr. PECORA. The trading account drew down 50,000 shares from
the Shermar, did it not, under those options?

Mr. WIGGIN. I thought you were speaking of the additional
amount of the short sale.

Mr. PECORA. DO you now understand what I am speaking about?
Mr. WIGGIN. Wait a minute. I will make sure. Eead the ques-

tion, will you please?
(The reporter read the pending question.)
Mr. WIGGIN. IS that the only question?
Mr. PECORA. That question was complete. Now can you answer it?
Mr. WIGGIN (after conferring with associates). I am advised that

of the 42,506 shares sold, 5,000 shares went under the option to
Dominick & Dominick.

Mr. PECORA. Who informed you of that?
Mr. WIGGIN. I just learned it.
Mr. PECORA. Who informed you ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Mr. Lynch.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know where he got his information from?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you ask him ?
Mr. WIGGIN (after consulting an associate). From the records.
Mr. PECORA. What records are you referring to?
Mr. WIGGIN. Shermar Corporation records.
Mr. PECORA. Didn't you testify week before last that the Shermar

Corporation, in connection with this trading account that was man-
aged by Dominick & Dominick, gave to that trading account, or its
managers, Dominick & Dominick, options for 60,000 shares of the
Chase Bank stock?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And didn't you further testify that Dominick &

Dominick, as managers of that trading account, drew down 50,000
of those shares?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think I did.
Mr. PECORA. And were those shares actually furnished by the

Shermar Corporation to the trading account?
Mr. WIGGIN. I will find out [consulting an associate].
Mr. CONBOY. Mr. Pecora, here is a memorandum. Look it over

and see if that will help you [handing paper to Mr. Pecora].
Mr. PECORA (after examining paper). This is something I have

not seen before.
Mr. CONBOY. I t was only for your information, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I do not think that answers the question.
Mr. Wiggin, let us see if I can recall to your mind the testimony

you gave before this committee week before last. Do you recall
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being examined about this trading account formed in July 1929 and
managed by Dominick & Dominick, and in which the Metpotan way
a participant?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU recall that you testified that you gave options—

that is, the Shermar Corporation gave an option, first, for 40,000
shares to Dominick & Dominick, as managers of that trading account,
and subsequently gave an option for an additional 20,000 shares to
the same people.

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that you further testified that the

Shermar Corporation delivered to Dominick & Dominick, under these
options, 50,000 shares of the total number of 60,000 shares that the
options called for? Do you recall testifying to that?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not doubt it. I just do not recall it. Eepeat
that last question, will you please?

(The reporter read the pending question.)
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, were there included in the 50,000 shares so sold

and delivered under these options by the Shermar Corporation to
Dominick & Dominick as managers of this trading account, the
42,506 shares that were sold short by the Shermar Corporation?

Mr. WIGGIN. Only 5,000 of them.
Mr. PECORA. Where did the other 45,000 shares come from which

the Shermar Corporation sold and delivered to Dominick & Dom-
inick as managers of that trading account?

Mr. WIGGIN. YOU have a schedule—let me show you this schedule,
and it will aid you in getting yours out. I t will give you all that
information [handing document to Mr. Pecora].

Mr. PECORA (after examining papers). While your representatives
and ours are conferring on some records, Mr. Wiggin, let me ask you
thi,s. You recall distinctly, do you not, that the Shermar Corpora-
tion furnished and delivered to the trading account which was man-
aged by Dominick & Dominick, 50,000 shares of the bank stock
under the options which the Shermar Corporation had given Dom-
inick & Dominick for 60,000 such shares?

Mr. WIGGIN. That is my recollection; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, at the time the Shermar Corporation gave those

options, the first one for 40,000 shares and the isecond for 20,000
shares, to Dominick & Dominick as the managers of the trading ac-
count, did the Shermar Corporation, actually own those 60,000
shares?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think not.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are sure that it did not, are you not?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes; that is right.
Mr. PECORA. Then why did the Shermar Corporation give those

options?
Mr. WIGGIN. Because they, in turn, received options from the

other companies and other individuals that enabled them to give that
option.

Mr. PECORA. Did the Shermar Corporation at that time have op-
tions running to it from other corporations and individuals for
60,000 shares, or as much as 60,000 shares of the bank stock?
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Mr. WIGGIN. I t had the stock available in the family and in the
corporations, but there was no written notice from the family or
the other corporations to the Shermar Co.

Mr. PECORA. What other corporations do you refer to ?
Mr. WIGGIN. The Murlyn or the Clingston.
Mr. PECORA. I see—the other family corporations.
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did the Shermar Corporation get from the Murlyn

and the Clingston, as well as from members of your family, the
50,000 shares of the bank stock which it delivered to Dominick &
Dominick as managers of the trading account under these options?

Mr. WIGGIN. I t is on this schedule they are working at. Some
of it came from other individuals.

Mr. PECORA. Who were the other individuals that furnished some
of those 50,000 shares?

Mr. CONBOY. As soon as Mr. Lynch can get back here with that
schedule, we can furnish that to you. I t is all on the schedule they
are working on.

Mr. PECORA. Some of those other individuals were persons who
were executive officers of the bank as well as of its securities affiliate,
were they not?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was that practice frequently indulged in by any of

your family corporations?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was this incident an exceptional incident in that

respect?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think there were other cases.
Mr. PECORA. Other cases where the Shermar Corporation or one

of your other family corporations gave options for stock which it did
not own, but which it expected to furnish through individuals who
were officers of the bank and the securities affiliate of the bank?

Mr. WIGGIN. There was one other case, I am advised.
Mr. PECORA. Which was that other case?
Mr. WIGGIN. An option to Schroeder & Co., of London.
Mr. PECORA. J . Henry Schroeder & Co.?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think that is it?
Mr. PECORA. IS that an option, or was that an option on the capital

stock of the Chase Bank?
Mr. WIGGIN, Yes? sir.
Mr. PECORA. While they are conferring about those figjires, I

want to ask you about something else. Did you ever have any trans-
actions, Mr. Wiggin, whereby loans which were due and owing to
you individually by other individuals were repaid by those indi-
viduals out of the proceeds of loans made to such other individuals
by the Chase Bank?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not remember any.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know a man named Edward W. Decker?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes3 sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who was he?
Mr. WIGGIN. He was the executive officer of the Northwestern

National Bank of Minneapolis.
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Mr. PECORA. He was the president of that bank, was he not, and
its executive head?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not know whether he is president now, but he
has at one time been president.

Mr. PECORA. NOW while he was the president of the Northwestern
National Bank of Minneapolis did you have certain private trans-
actions with him involving securities ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not remember. I may have. If you will give
me the data

Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. WIGGIN. If you will tell me the details I will either confirm

it or look it up.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have many transactions with Mr. Decker

for your individual account ?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO. I had forgotten that I had had any.
Mr. PECORA. Will you refer to the correspondence files of the

Shermar Corporation and see if you find therein a letter dated
November 26,1928, addressed to you, on the letterhead of the North-
western National Bank, Minneapolis, Edward W. Decker, president,
which is signed " E d " ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I will.
Mr. PECORA. The identification number, I believe, in your files is

340-D.
Mr. WIGGIN. I have the letter here; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic copy

thereof. Will you please look at it and tell me if it is a true and cor-
rect copy of such a letter?

Mr. CONBOY. Yes.
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes; it is.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask to have it spread upon

the record.
The CHAIRMAN. I t may be received in evidence and placed in the

record.
(Letter dated Nov. 26, 1928, to A. H. Wiggin signed " Ed." was

received in evidence and marked " Committee Exhibit No. 86 of
Nov. 1,1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The letter, committee exhibit no. 86, of this date, reads
as follows [reading]:

THE NORTHWESTEBN NATIONAL BANK,
Minneapolis, November 26, 1928.

ME. A. H. WIGGIN,
Chase National Bank, New York, N.Y.

DEAR AL: I am drawing on you personally for $37,390.50, for 100 shares of
•our bank stock attached. This is what I paid for the stock today—saved
-$100.50 on the bid price. I am drawing on you personally, because I do not
know whether you want to carry it personally or for the bank, but you may
fix it up any way you like. If you want me to sign a note for the full amount
to the bank, it will be all right as far as I am concerned.

Two brokers here notified me today that they had wires from New York
offering $375 for the stock; so far as I know this is the only stock that has
been sold today. My idea is to pick up what we can get under 400—if it goes
above that I think we had better let the other fellow have it. What do you
think? If you have any different idea, send me a wire.

Very truly yours,
ED.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, the Ed whose signature reading " E d " ap-
pears in this letter is Edward W. Decker, is it?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you reply to this letter, Mr. Wiggin?
Mr. WIGGIN. I do not remember.
Mr. PECORA. Under date of November 28, 1928? Let me refer

to your correspondence files no. 340-C.
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic copy

of a letter addressed to Edward W. Decker, Esq., under date of
November 28, 1928. Will you please look at it and tell us if it is
a true and correct copy of such a letter sent by you to Mr. Decker
in reply to the letter last offered in evidence [handing paper to Mr.
Wiggin] ?

Mr. WIGGIN (after examing same). Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask to have it spread upon

the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received and placed in the record.
(Letter dated November 28, 1928, to Edward W. Decker was re-

ceived in evidence and marked "Committee Exhibit No. 87 of
Nov. 1,1933.")

Mr. PECORA. Letter marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 87 " of this
date reads as follows [reading] :

NOVEMBER 28, 1928.
EDWABD W. DECKER, Esq.,

Care of the Northwestern National Bank,
Minneapolis, Minn.

DEAR ED.: Yours of the 26th, with enclosures, received. I have paid the
draft today.

For the present I will carry this stock for our joint account. If it should
develop that I should need to borrow some money, I will perhaps ask the bank
to make a loan to you for one half of this amount against one half of the stock.
In other words, leave the details to me, merely giving me authority to arrange it.

I have more confidence in your judgment than I have in my own. I think
the stock is worth more than $400 a share, so I would not hesitate to accumulate
even at somewhat over that price.

Thanks for counting me in on this. I hope it works out to your and my
advantage.

Yours sincerely.

Did you sign the original of this letter?
Mr. WIGGIN. I presume so.
Mr. PECORA. Does not this correspondence indicate, Mr. Wigginr

that Mr. Decker had purchased for the account ultimately of your-
self and himself some stock of his bank, namely the Northwestern
National Bank, and that you had arranged in the event it was neces-
sary for you to borrow money to carry your half of this stock in
this joint account, that you would borrow that money from the
Chase Bank in the name of Decker?

Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What did you mean then when you said in your letter

to Mr. Decker—
If it should develop that I should need to borrow some money I will perhaps

ask the bank to make a loan to you for one half of this amount against one
half of the stock.

Mr. WIGGIN. That was for his half. Nothing to do with my half.
Mr. PECORA. Well, why should he borrow if you needed to borrow %
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Mr. WIGGIN. Because I was loaning him at the initial transaction,
and I am not a banker. I happened to have some money, and I
simply told him that if I got where I did not have the money to loan
him that the bank would loan him the money.

Mr. PECORA. What was the draft referred to in your letter to
Decker of November 28,1928, which you said you had paid?

Mr. WIGGIN. In my letter to Decker?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. WIGGIN. YOU mean the letter from Decker to me, do you not?
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. WIGGIN. YOU mean the letter from Decker to me? I under-

stood you asked about the letter from me to him. You mean' his
letter of November 26 to me, perhaps?

Mr. PECORA. His letter of November 26,1928, to you.
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I t states that he was drawing on you personally for

$37,399.50, which, I take it, was the cost price for the 100 shares of
the Northwestern National Bank stock which Decker had bought
for the joint account of himself and you; is that right?

Mr. WIGGIN. I so understood it.
Mr. PECORA. That is the way you understood it?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And you paid that draft for $37,399 on November 28.

1928, according to your letter of that date offered in evidence just
now, is that right?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, in your letter of November 28, 1928, you say to

Decker, after having informed him that you had paid that draft—
For the present I will carry this stock for our joint account.

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA (continuing reading):
If it should develop that I should need to borrow some money I will perhaps

ask the bank to make a loan to you for one half of this amount against
one half of the stock.

Now, what did you mean by that?
Mr. WIGGIN. Well, I meant that if it got where I did not have the

money to loan him that he would borrow his own money from the
bank in the regular way. I t had nothing to do with my share of it.

Mr. PECORA. He would borrow the money from the Chase Bank?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And that was to enable him to carry his half of this

account, is that right?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, as I understand it. Nothing to do with me.

His half.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Now have you in the correspondence files

of the Shermar Corporation a letter addressed to Mr. Decker dated
April 11, 1929, which perhaps you will find under the identifying
number of 340-E?

Mr. WIGGIN. I assume we have it.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of such a letter. Will you kindly look at it and tell us if
it is a true and correct copy of the letter which you sent to Mr.
Decker on that date? [handing same to Mr. Wiggin].
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Mr. WIGGIN (after examining same). Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask to have it spread

upon the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and placed in the record.
(Letter dated Apr. 11, 1929, to Edward W. Decker was received

in evidence and marked " Committee Exhibit No. 88 of Nov. l r
1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The letter marked " Committee Exhibit 88 " of this
date reads as follows [reading] :

APBIL 11, 1929.
BDWAKD W. DECKER, Esq.,

Care of the Northwestern National Bank, Minneapolis, Mivm.
DEAR NED : I have yours of the 9th with its enclosures. If you will authorize

me to do so, I will increase your loan at the bank to reimburse me for the
advance which I have made. This will perhaps be more satisfactory to you,
and as the transaction is no longer a joint transaction perhaps it is entirely in
order. It will only be necessary for you to send me an application addressed to*
the Bank requesting an increase in your loan, which application I am enclosing
herewith and I will take care of the details. I have dated the application
April 18 and have filled in the amount plus interest to that date.

Yours sincerely,

Did you sign this letter in behalf of the Shermar Corporation or
yourself?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think that is a personal letter, is it not? I presume
I signed it.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I only have a photostatic copy of it.
Mr. WIGGIN. I presume it is a personal letter tnat I signed.
Mr. PEOORA. Was the reference made in this letter to your ar-

ranging to have the bank increase his loan to reimburse you for an
advance which you had made in reference to a transaction whereby
Decker was to pay back an advance to you out of the proceeds of a
loan made to the debtor?

Mr. WIGGIN. I assume so. He was borrowing the money from the
bank to pay the loan to Shermar.

Mr. PECORA. In other words, to pay the loan to you ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Well, to the Shermar Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. Well, this then was an instance where one of your

debtors, your individual debtors, or the debtor of the Shermar Cor-
poration, was paying back his loan to you or to your corporation
out of the proceeds of a loan that you had arranged to have the Chase
Bank make to such debtor?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was the amount of the loan that was given to

Decker at that time?
Mr. WIGGIN. Does that show?
Mr. PECORA. I t does not show in the letter; no, sir.
Mr. WIGGIN. I think it was $18,752.73.
Mr. PECORA. Did you receive a letter from Mr. Decker under date

of April 13,1929, in reply to your letter to him of April 11, 1929,
marked " Committee Exhibit No. 88 "?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of such a letter. Will you kindly look at it and tell me
if it is a true and correct copy of such a letter received by you from
Mr. Decker [handing same to Mr. Wiggin] ?

Mr. WIGGIN (after examining same). Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask to have it spread upon
the record.

The CHAIRMAN. I t may be received in evidence and placed in the
record.

(Letter dated April 13, 1929, addressed to A. H. Wiggin, signed
" E d " was received in evidence and marked "Committee Exhibit
No. 89 " of Nov. 1,1933.)

Senator COTJZENS. Has that loan been paid to the Chase Bank.
Mr. Wiggin?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. The letter, Committee Exhibit No. 89, of this date,

reads as follows [reading] :
T H E NORTHWESTERN NATIONAL BANK,

EDWABD W. DECKER, PRESIDENT,
Minneapolis, April 18, 1929.

Mr. A. H. WIGGIN,
Chase National Bank, New Yorh, N.Y.

DEAR AL : I enclose herewith application for an increase in my loan with the
Bank, properly signed, as requested in yours of the 11th.

Hope to see you next month, as I plan to be in New York.
With kind regards, I am,

Very truly yours,
ED.

And then there is this inscription in handwriting at the foot of
this letter: " Kec'd. from C.N.B. check to order Shermar $18,752.73."
In whose handwriting is that inscription, Mr. Wiggin?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do not know in whose handwriting it is? Is

there not an initial?
Mr. WIGGIN. I am trying to make out the initial. [After con-

ferring with his associates f] I am advised that it is probably Mr.
Victor Emanuel's writing.

Mr. PECORA. Whose?
Mr. WIGGIN. A man named Victor Emanuel.
Mr. CONBOY. That name ought not to be altogether unknown t«

you.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean the name or this particular individual?
Mr. CONBOY. NO; I said the name.
Mr. PECORA. Well, was this Mr. Victor Emanuel, assuming that

he is the gentleman who wrote this inscription on this letter, con-
nected with, or is he connected with the Shermar Corporation?

Mr. WIGGIN. He was a clerk in the bank in my particular office.
Mr. PECORA. That is, a clerk in the bank assigned to your office

as the executive head of the bank?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. From that inscription would you say that in pur-

suance of the suggestion you made to Decker in your letter of April
11, 1929, Decker was enabled to repay to your corporation, the
Shermar Corporation, a loan of $18,752.73 which he then owed to
your corporation, out of the proceeds of a loan which he obtained
trom the Chase National Bank of that amount?

Mr. WIGGIN. Undoubtedly.
Mr. PECORA. XJndoubtedy. So this was an instance where a pri-

vate debtor of yours or of the Shermar Corporation repaid his
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indebtedness to you or to your corporation by means of a loan made
to him by the Chase Bank?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Wiggin, remember that I asked you before

I introduced any of these letters whether there were any such
occasions.

Mr. WIGGIN. And I didn't remember it at all.
Mr. PECORA. YOU did not remember that one ?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Are there any others of a similar character that you

might have forgotten?
Mr. WIGGIN. I don't know. There might have been.
Mr. PECORA. Well, this was a species of transaction that might be

called " bailing out", wasn't it?
Mr. WIGGIN. Not at all.
Mr. PECORA. At the expense of the bank, wasn't it?
Mr. WIGGIN. Not at all. Mr. Decker was
Mr. PECORA (interposing). If the loan was a good enough loan

for the bank to carry why wasn't it a good enough loan for you or
the Shermar Company to carry?

Mr. WIGGIN. Because it is the bank's business to loan money, and
it wasn't my business to loan money.

Mr. PECORA. But your corporation was loaning money?
Mr. WIGGIN. Some.
Mr. PECORA. At a profit, presumably?
Mr. WIGGIN. And at a loss.
Mir. PECORA. Well, so were the bank's at a loss, too, weren't they,

many of them?
Mr. WIGGIN. Oh, yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The original loan to Decker was made, apparently,

by the Shermar Corporation, wasn't it?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And when the time came that the Shermar Corpora-

tion wanted that loan paid, Decker apparently did not have the
money.

Mr. WIGGIN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. IS that right?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO you, as the head of the Chase Bank, saw to it that

he got that money from the Chase Bank through a loan made by the
Chase Bank?

Mr. WIGGIN. I t is quite clear; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. If the loan was good enough for the Chase Bank why

wasn't it good enough for you to carry ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Because it wasn't the Shermar's business, and it did

not have the money to do it.
Mr. PECORA. Whether it was its business or not, the Shermar was

making loans even in larger amounts than this $18,000 to other indi-
viduals, wasn't it?

Mr. WIGGIN. Apparently so; yes, sir. But you must remember
this, that the Northwestern National Bank was the Chase Bank's
customer. Mr. Decker was at the head of that bank. Any applica-
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tion to loan him money, or any need that he had to borrow money
in New York, naturally would come to the Chase National Bank.
And they loaned him money off and on for years.

Mr. PECORA. But, apparently, he also came to the Shermar Cor-
poration for loans.

Mr. WIGGIN. Apparently he did. I had forgotten it, but that is
quite evident from this letter.

Senator COUZENS. Why did he get the first loan from you instead
of from the Chase Bank ?

Mr. WIGGIN. As I read this correspondence, and this has now all
come back to me, for years we had had dealings, and he and I bought
50 shares each of his bank's stock, a joint account. Apparently the
account had become a separate account. I t was no longer a joint
account. That is what the letter indicates, and the bank financed
him for his half.

Senator COUZENS. In the first instance that was a joint account,
and that was the reason you put it in the Shermar Corporation; is
that it?

Mr. WIGGIN. Apparently.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many other transactions of a similar sort do you

think there were ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I did not know of this one, or I had forgotten all

about it. There may be others but I have forgotten what they were.
The CHAIRMAN. Have you still got your bank shares?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether this loan to the bank was

repaid ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I don't know. He has had a loan for years. Now,

whether this part of it has been repaid, I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I think we might adjourn at this

time, if convenient to you and the other members or the subcom-
mittee.

Mr. CONBOY. Mr. Pecora, you asked for some information yester-
day in reference to reporting to the Federal Keserve Bank certain
loans listed in the schedules marked "Exhibits 81 and 81-A." I
have had the request transmitted and am given this information:
That those loans were included in the amount of loans to brokers
and dealers in securities reported each week to the Federal Keserve
Bank to the extent that such loans were made in whole or in part to
brokers or dealers in securities. Otherwise they were included in
the weekly reports made to the Federal Keserve Bank in the classifi-
cation of loans to others.

Senator COUZENS. Mr. Wiggin, is the Clingston Co., Inc., still in
existence ?

Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Was that abandoned, or consolidated, or what?
Mr. WIGGIN. I t was taken over.
Senator COUZENS. By what?
Mr. WIGGIN. I t was dissolved.
Senator COUZENS. Where did the assets go?
Mr. WIGGIN. They went to their creditors, the Shermar Corpo-

ration.
175541—34—PT 6 17
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Mr. PECORA. When was it dissolved?
Mr. WIGGIN. In January of this year.
Senator COUZENS. Mr. Wiggin, you were going to furnish us the

extent of your income on which you paid those taxes that you re-
ported this morning. Will that be here before the week is out ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I am sorry, but will you repeat that question ?
Senator COTJZENS. YOU reported the income tax, I think, that you

paid for the year 1928, this morning.
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Senator COTJZENS. And you were to furnish the extent of the in-

come on which you paid those taxes.
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes. We will get that. That is individually you

are speaking of ?
Senator COTJZENS. Yes.
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes; we will get that for you.
The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will now take a recess until

10 o'clock tomorrow morning.
(Thereupon, at 4 p.m., Wednesday, Nov. 1,1933, the subcommittee

adjourned to meet at 10 o'clock the following morning.)
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